

# The Global State of Democracy IN FOCUS

Special Brief, November 2020





Taking Stock of Regional Democratic Trends in Latin America and the Caribbean Before and During the COVID-19 Pandemic

## Key facts and findings

- The COVID-19 pandemic has hit a Latin American and Caribbean region plagued by unresolved structural problems of high crime and violence, political fragmentation and polarization, high poverty and inequality, corruption, and weak states.
- Democratically, the region was ailing prior to the pandemic, with some countries suffering from democratic erosion or backsliding, others from democratic fragility and weakness. Overall, trust in democracy had been in steady decline in the decade preceding the pandemic, with citizen discontent culminating in a protest wave hitting several countries in the region at the end of 2019.
- Long-overdue political and socio-economic reforms in the region have compounded the health and economic crises caused by the pandemic. This, coupled with heavy-handed approaches to curb the virus, risk further entrenching or exacerbating the concerning democratic trends observed in the region prior to the COVID-19 outbreak.
- The challenges to democracy in the region during the pandemic include: the postponement of elections; excessive use of police force to enforce

restrictions implemented to curb the pandemic; use of the military to carry out civil tasks; persistent crime and violence; new dangers for the right to privacy; increases in gender inequality and domestic violence; new risks posed to vulnerable groups; limited access to justice; restrictions on freedom of expression; executive overreach; reduced parliamentary oversight; political polarization and clashes between democratic institutions; new openings for corruption; and a discontented socially mobilized citizenry that shuns traditional forms of political representation.

- However, this overview also provides an opportunity to highlight some examples of democratic resilience and democratic innovation that have taken place during the pandemic.
- Despite the challenges, the crisis ultimately provides a historic opportunity to redefine the terms of social contracts across the region, and for governments to think innovatively about how to open up spaces for dialogue and civic participation in order to build more inclusive, sustainable and interconnected societies, as well as more accountable, transparent and efficient democratic systems of government.

## 1. Introduction

This issue of GSoD In Focus is a preliminary reflection offered by the International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA) as input into the debate on the impact of COVID-19 on democracy in the Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) region, 10 months into the pandemic. While identifying potential avenues of additional research and pinpointing some key issues for policymaking, it also offers international, regional and national policymakers and civil society organizations (the main target audience for this review) an open invitation to provide their own suggestions and ways in which these can best be addressed, to enrich the understanding of the multiple ongoing democratic transformations in the region under this unprecedented time in history. These external inputs will feed into the forthcoming Global State of Democracy (GSoD) report, planned for release in 2021.

At the end of 2019, International IDEA published its biennial global report The Global State of Democracy 2019: Addressing the Ills, Reviving the Promise (International IDEA 2019). The report recognized the democratic transformation that the Latin America and the Caribbean region had undergone during the so-called third wave of democratization (Huntington 1991) from 1978 onwards, with notable advances in areas such as electoral integrity, gender equality, institution-building and civic mobilization. Prior to the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic in late February 2020, according to the GSoD Indices 2019 (International IDEA 2020b), the region<sup>1</sup> had the third-largest share of democracies

## About this GSoD In Focus

This *GSoD In Focus* provides a brief overview of the state of democracy of Latin America and the Caribbean at the end of 2019, prior to the outbreak of the pandemic, and assesses some of the preliminary impacts that the pandemic has had on democracy in the region in 2020. This overview is part of a series of 5 *GSoD In Focus* that provides this analysis globally and for several regions of the world (Africa and the Middle East, Asia and the Pacific, and Europe). It serves as an interim analysis in the gap year of International IDEA's *Global State of Democracy Report*, which is published biennially, with the next issue scheduled for the end of 2021.

The pre-pandemic democracy assessment (section 1) is based on the GSoD Indices with data from 2019 (see section 1). The GSoD Indices are built around a conceptual framework of democracy developed by International IDEA and which centres on 5 core attributes considered essential for healthy democracies: (1) Representative Government; (2) Fundamental Rights; (3) Checks on Government; Impartial Administration; and (5) Participatory (4) Engagement. The GSoD Indices 2019 offer a valuable baseline for understanding the pre-pandemic democratic context. However, given the disruptive nature of the COVID-19 pandemic and the responses by governments to contain the spread of the coronavirus, it is likely that the democratic status of some countries in the region will have changed as a result of more recent developments. Such changes will not be reflected in the GSoD Indices until the next update in 2021.

The review of the state of democracy during the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 (section 2) is organized along these 5 attributes of democracy, and uses qualitative analysis and data of events and trends in the region collected through International IDEA's Global Monitor of COVID-19's Impact on Democracy and Human Rights, an initiative cofunded by the European Union. The Global Monitor is a digital platform that tracks the democracy and human rights impacts of measures implemented to curb COVID-19 across 162 countries in the world. The Global Monitor is based on a methodology developed by International IDEA, and uses secondary sources and information from other trackers (International IDEA n.d.). While the data in this brief reflects the situation in Latin America and the Caribbean at the end of October 2020, for monthly updated information and data, visit the COVID-19 Global Monitor summary for LAC.

after North America and Europe. Of the region's 19 democracies, all but 4<sup>2</sup> had remained democracies uninterruptedly. Moreover, the region was performing better than the rest of the world in aspects such as Electoral Participation and Freedom of Religion, and 7 countries in the region<sup>3</sup> had among the highest levels of electoral integrity in the world.

Despite this historic democratic transformation, the GSoD 2019 report also warned of uneven levels of democratic performance, a trend of democratic erosion, and democratic fragility, backsliding and breakdown in some countries in the region. The report urged governments in the region to address the severe challenges seen in some countries—corruption, high levels of crime and violence,

large socio-economic inequalities, increasing political polarization, the crisis in representation of political parties, threats to electoral integrity and weakened judicial independence, among others in order to rebuild citizen trust in democracy, which has been in steady decline over the past decade (Zechmeister and Lupu 2019).

Prior to the outbreak of the pandemic, the region also faced economic challenges that had compounded citizen frustration. These included slow economic growth, high levels of public debt and limited fiscal space, which had limited governments' ability to provide quality public services, to reduce inequalities and to facilitate social mobility (ECLAC 2019). Citizen frustration with democracy in Latin America and the Caribbean culminated in a protest wave hitting several countries in the region at the end of 2019. While ignited by specific economic decisions, the protests illustrated the deep discontent felt about the highly inequitable and weakly accountable socio-economic models created in many of the democracies in the region over the past decades. The region, therefore, entered a new decade with complex socio-economic and governance challenges (Zovatto 2020).

It is amid these socio-economic and political challenges that, in late February 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic hit Latin America, with the first confirmed case of the virus recorded in Brazil (Rodriguez-Morales et al. 2020). As this brief will show, the pandemic has hit a region plagued by unresolved structural social, economic and political problems which have had serious consequences for the rights and lives of people, as well as for the legitimacy of democratic institutions during the pandemic. Moreover, some of the region's democratic and socio-economic advances of the past decades have been severely disrupted by the pandemic and are at risk of reversing.

While it is too early to reach definitive conclusions, the last 10 months provide reason for concern about deepening autocratization in countries that were already non-democratic prior to the pandemic. There are also concerns about executive overreach and trampling of democratic rights and fundamental freedoms in both declining and weak democracies in the region, but also in some democracies in the mid-range of performance. However, this analysis also provides an opportunity to highlight some examples of democratic resilience and democratic innovation that have taken place during the pandemic (see section 2.2).

This *GSoD In Focus* aims at providing a brief overview of the state of democracy in Latin America and the Caribbean at the end of 2019, prior to the outbreak of the pandemic, and assessing some of the preliminary impacts that the pandemic has had on democracy in the region in the last 10 months. The first section of this brief provides a succinct overview of the democratic landscape in Latin America and the Caribbean based on the GSoD Indices 2019 (International IDEA 2020b). The second section is divided into 2 subsections, addressing first challenges and then opportunities for democracy during the COVID-19 pandemic. Some of these are the result of measures implemented to curb the COVID-19 pandemic and others are developments that cannot be directly attributable to the pandemic, but that have impacted democracy in the region during this time.

The events and country cases mentioned throughout the brief are illustrative and do not intend to be exhaustive. Likewise, given the fluidity of the situation since March 2020 and the rapid pace of change of measures, some of the events mentioned here may yet have changed by the time of publication. However, it is still valuable to show the evolving nature of the pandemic response and its preliminary impact on democracy in the Latin America and the Caribbean region during this historic time.

## The democratic landscape in Latin America and the Caribbean prior to the COVID-19 pandemic



Latin America and the Caribbean is a region dominated by democracies (Figure 1). In 2019, the region had the third-largest share of democracies<sup>4</sup> (83 per cent), after North America (100 per cent) and Europe (91 per cent).

#### **FIGURE 1**



#### Regime types in Latin America and the Caribbean (2019)

Source: International IDEA, The Global State of Democracy Indices, 1975–2019, 2020b, accessed 19 October 2020.

- The democracies in the region have proven resilient. Of the 6 countries that were democracies in 1977, 5 (Barbados, Colombia, Costa Rica, Jamaica, and Trinidad and Tobago) have remained democracies uninterruptedly. Among the 16 countries that transitioned to democracy after 1977, almost two thirds have remained democracies without interruptions.
- Latin America and the Caribbean had a heterogenous democratic landscape prior to the pandemic, with some democracies in the higher range of performance. Of the top 5 countries in the world with the highest levels of Representative Government, 3 (Chile, Costa Rica and Uruguay) were in Latin America. Uruguay was the only country with high democratic quality across all its attributes. Costa Rica, Chile and Jamaica scored highly on 4 of the 5 attributes. The democratic performance of these 4 countries is also high compared with the rest of the world—they all scored among the top 25 per cent in the world on Representative Government, Fundamental Rights, Checks on Government and, with the exception of Jamaica, Impartial Administration.
- Competitive, free and fair elections were the norm in the region until COVID-19 broke out. Most countries in the region—except Bolivia (in 2019), Cuba, Nicaragua and Venezuela—commit to competitive, periodic, free, fair and clean elections as the main channel for electing their governments. Electoral norms and practices in many countries in the region were of a high democratic calibre, with 6 countries (Barbados, Chile, Costa Rica, Jamaica, Panama and Uruguay) placed among the top 25 per cent in the world. With the exception of the 2019 elections in Bolivia, the 2018 elections in Venezuela, the 2017 presidential elections in Honduras, and the 2016 elections in Nicaragua (which were viewed as marred by irregularities), all other elections from 2016 to 2019 were considered largely free from irregularities and fair. Latin America and the Caribbean also recorded the highest levels

of voter turnout in the world, equal with Asia and the Pacific, at 66 per cent (compared with 62 per cent for Europe and 55 per cent for North America).

- The best-performing aspects of Latin American democracy compared with the rest of the world were **Electoral Participation** (or voter turnout, which was at the highest level in the world, equal with Asia and the Pacific), and **Freedom of Religion** (on which measure the region scored higher than Europe). On all other aspects of democracy, Latin America and the Caribbean performed third best, after North America and Europe.
- Latin America and the Caribbean is the region with the most advances in the GSoD aspect of **Gender Equality** in the past decades. Together with Europe, the region has the highest representation of women in parliament, averaging 31 per cent, which is above the world average of 25 per cent (IPU 2020).
- The expansion of political freedoms in the region has led to an increasingly empowered citizenship. Citizen movements against corruption (in Brazil, Guatemala, Honduras) and against the removal of fuel subsidies (Ecuador), as well as massive protests opposing economic policies and inequalities (Chile, Colombia), have hit the region in recent years. By providing forums for new voices and bringing in new issues, these movements have helped to democratize—and significantly reshape—the public agenda in Latin America and the Caribbean. The region was beset by a wave of protests at the end of 2019, where citizens poured out on the streets to protest against increasing inequalities and unjust societies, and to demand better democracy.

Challenges to democracy

- Democratic performance patterns and the quality of democracy varied widely between democracies in the region pre-COVID-19. The pandemic hit a region with uneven levels of democratic performance, with only 1 democracy (Uruguay) recording high performance across all 5 attributes of democracy, down from 2 in 2018, as Trinidad and Tobago regressed to a mid-range democracy. In 2019, the largest share of democracies in the region were mid-range. The region also hosted 4 weak democracies: Dominican Republic, Guatemala and Honduras, recording low performance on 1 attribute of democracy; and Haiti, a very weak democracy. Of these weak democracies, 3 (not Guatemala) are also fragile democracies—in that they have suffered from undemocratic interruptions in the past 4 decades—as is Peru.
- Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the region hosted 2 hybrid regimes (Bolivia and Nicaragua<sup>5</sup>) and 2 authoritarian regimes (Cuba and Venezuela). Nicaragua and Venezuela have suffered from severe democratic backsliding in the past decades, resulting in democratic breakdown. From 2005 onwards, Nicaragua's checks on government

gradually deteriorated, finally backsliding into a hybrid regime in 2016. Venezuela backslid to a hybrid regime in 2008–2016 before undergoing a full democratic breakdown in 2017. In both countries, the backsliding process has been gradual. Similarities include the use of constitutional revisions to abolish presidential term limits, the expansion of executive power over the legislature, weakened checks on government and judicial independence, and crackdowns on media and civil society.

- Bolivia regressed into a hybrid regime in 2019 but returned to its ٠ democratic path after the elections in 20206. The October 2019 elections were denounced as fraudulent by the Organization of American States (OAS), President Evo Morales went into exile and an interim government was installed. This marked the final stage of a gradual process of democratic deterioration, marked by the weakening of the rule of law and judicial independence. In 2017, a Constitutional Court ruling eliminated term limits for all political offices. This ruling, in turn, contradicted the results of the constitutional referendum of February 2016, in which a majority of Bolivians rejected a proposal that would allow Evo Morales to run for a fourth mandate. Bolivia, Nicaragua and Venezuela have all eliminated presidential term limits too. However, the October 2020 elections have put Bolivia back on a democratic path, albeit fraught with fragility and a highly polarized political context.
- Cuba is the only country in the region not to have undergone a democratic transition since 1975 and has persisted as an authoritarian regime for the past 4 decades. The country has maintained close political and economic ties with other non-democratic regimes of the region, especially Venezuela and Nicaragua.
- The region suffers from the largest asymmetries in income and land distribution in the world, which has translated into highly unequal access to political power. Democracies in Latin America and the Caribbean perform particularly poorly in access to political power by different social groups. One third (35 per cent) of countries in Latin America and the Caribbean have low levels of Social Group Equality.
- The region has among the highest levels of crime and violence in the world, topping the list of countries with the highest homicides rates

**(UNODC 2019).** Despite significant advances in economic and human development, high levels of crime and violence produce feelings of insecurity, which can fuel fear among citizens and frustration over the state's inability to provide public security, and which in turn negatively impacts on citizen trust in democracy (Casas-Zamora 2013).

- The lack of support for democracy has also been fed by the high levels of corruption in the region. One third (35 per cent) of countries in the region have high levels of corruption and 7 countries in the region are among the 25 per cent most corrupt countries in the world.
- Political parties in Latin America have suffered from a deep crisis
  of representation prior to the outbreak of the pandemic. This crisis
  derived from their difficulty in adapting to societal transformation and
  the increasing expectations of a middle-class population let down by a
  lack of delivery on reducing corruption and inequalities. It had pushed
  voters in some countries away from traditional parties towards antiestablishment leaders.
- Like other parts of the world, Latin America and the Caribbean has also experienced a shrinking of civic and media space in recent years. This includes countries that experience shrinking civic space as part of a general democratic breakdown (Venezuela and Nicaragua) as well as those experiencing different degrees of democratic erosion, and which have restricted the space for civil society or the media through specific regulatory measures that affect the right to protest, as well as media freedom.
- Prior to the pandemic, the region was also facing new challenges, such as migration. Migration was driven, in part, by democratic breakdown in Venezuela and Nicaragua, as well as a less porous border between Mexico and the United States, which diverted migration flows from Central America to the rest of the region.
- There was a marked decline in the support for democracy across the region prior to the pandemic. Public opinion surveys showed a 12-percentage-point drop in support for democracy over the last decade, from 70 per cent in 2008 to 58 per cent in 2017, with close to a 9-percentage-point decline in the last 3 years alone (Latinobarómetro 2018).

Sources: International IDEA, The Global State of Democracy 2019: Addressing the Ills, Reviving the Promise (2019); International IDEA, The Global State of Democracy Indices, 1975-2019 (2020b).

## 2. Democracy during the COVID-19 pandemic: challenges and opportunities

By the end of October 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic had affected Latin America and the Caribbean more seriously than any region in the world, with more than 390,000 recorded deaths (Statista 2020). As in many regions around the world, governments declared states of emergency (SoEs)<sup>7</sup> to enact exceptional measures to contain the spread of COVID-19, enabling increased decision-making authority for executives and the suspension of some democratic rights and freedoms (see Box 1). The police—and in some cases the armed forces—have been used to enforce lockdowns, curfews and mandatory quarantines, awakening old fears of police and military abuse. States have spent large amounts of money to contain unemployment, equip hospitals and provide sanitary kits, triggering renewed debate about the importance of public and universal healthcare in the region.

#### BOX 1

#### States of emergency in Latin America and the Caribbean during the COVID-19 pandemic

As a response to the pandemic, all countries except 3 (Cuba, Nicaragua, and Trinidad and Tobago) have declared states of emergency (SoEs) to curb the pandemic, making Latin America and the Caribbean the region with the largest share of countries declaring an SoE during the COVID-19 pandemic. This follows the global pattern where a significantly larger share of democracies (71 per cent) declared an SoE, compared with non-democratic regimes (42 per cent).

#### **FIGURE 2**



States of emergency across the region (March–November 2020)

Source: International IDEA, Global Monitor of COVID-19's impact on Democracy and Human Rights, 2020a, accessed 19 October 2020.

**Note:** The map shows the countries in the LAC region that declared a state of emergency (to curb COVID-19) at any point between March and November 2020.

There is no uniformity in the name and scope of SoEs in the region. Terms such as 'emergency', 'exception', 'suspension' and 'calamity' reflect different legal instruments depending on the constitutional framework of each country. Among other terms used across the region, in Argentina, the government declared a 'sanitary emergency'; in Chile, a 'state of constitutional exception of catastrophe due to public calamity'; in Guatemala, a 'state of public calamity'; in Mexico, a 'sanitary emergency due to force majeure'; in Colombia, an 'economic, social and environmental emergency'; and in Jamaica, the government declared the country a 'disaster zone' (International IDEA 2020a). The International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, in its English version, uses the terms 'public emergency' and 'derogation' (article 4) with regards to SoEs, while the Spanish version uses the terms *situaciones excepcionales* ('exceptional situations') and *suspensión* ('suspension') (article 4).

There is also great diversity in the motives and procedures used to declare SoEs, the formalities they entail, and the official organs authorized to declare, execute and even review them (Fix-Zamudio 2004: 858). Despite these differences, 2 interlinked factors have prompted a de facto harmonization on SoEs in the region in the past decades: firstly, an increasing judicialization, which has opened the door for courts-particularly constitutional courts-to review declarations of SoEs; and secondly, an increasing influence and application in domestic legal orders of international law regulating SoEs, given its superior legal status and the courts' competence to use it as a parameter of constitutionality (Fix-Zamudio 2004: 858). Indeed, the legality and constitutionality of a majority of declarations of SoEs under the pandemic, alongside other issued regulations or actions carried out under their remit-most notably punitive measures such as lockdowns and curfews-have been challenged in courts by multiple actors. It is therefore expected that much of the debate in the region on the use of powers under SoEs will be influenced or settled by constitutional jurisprudence. Further analysis on the differences between declarations of SoEs across the region-including the development of a typology-and on the prominent role of courts, will be key to understanding the dynamics between governments and citizens under present and future SoEs.

Declarations of SoEs in the region point to an effort by authorities to limit civil liberties to curb the pandemic within constitutionally defined parameters. This has enabled all countries in the region to impose restrictions on movement and assembly (except Nicaragua). Ten countries in the region also imposed national or local lockdowns at some point during the pandemic (see Figure 2).

Over two thirds of countries in the region that declared an SoE specified an end date. Among the 10 countries in the world with the longest COVID-19-related SoEs, almost half (4) are Latin American: Argentina (expires in March 2021), and Brazil, Chile and Honduras (expire in December 2020). All countries in the region have extended their SoE at least once and the average length of the region's SoEs is 212 days, well above the global average of 154 days.

While globally, by end of October 2020, almost half (45 per cent) of the countries in the world had already lifted their SoEs, Latin America was the region with the largest share of SoEs still in place. Only Barbados, Ecuador, Guatemala, Haiti, and Mexico had lifted their SoEs. Dominican Republic lifted its SoE at the end of June 2020 but reinstated it in July after a surge in COVID-19 cases.

6

As in other regions, the pandemic has created an unprecedented multiplicity of parallel crises, with the effect of the pandemic compounded by measures to curb the spread of infection, such as national lockdowns, resulting in the most severe economic contraction that the world—and the region—has experienced since the Second World War (World Bank 2020). These concomitant crises risk further entrenching or exacerbating the worrying democratic trends observed in the region prior to the COVID-19 outbreak.

Indeed, the Global Monitor shows that similar to the global trend, almost two thirds (65 per cent) of countries in the region have implemented measures to curb the pandemic that could be viewed as concerning from a democracy and human rights perspective (see Figure 3). 'Concerning' developments or measures are defined as those that *violate* human rights or democratic benchmarks because they are either disproportionate, unnecessary, illegal or indefinite. Developments or measures that are 'potentially concerning' or 'to watch', on the other hand, *may lead to such violations* if enforced or maintained over time (for the full methodology see International IDEA n.d.).

## FIGURE 3

Share of countries with at least one concerning democratic development or none in LAC during the COVID-19 pandemic



Source: International IDEA, Global Monitor of COVID-19'S Impact on Democracy and Human Rights , 2020a, accessed 19 October 2020

Not surprisingly, the non-democratic regimes in the region (Cuba, Nicaragua and Venezuela) had more than 3 times as many COVID-19-related measures and developments that presented concerns from a democracy and human rights perspective than the democracies, with the authoritarian regime of Cuba topping the list with 7 developments of concern (see Figure 4). However, by the end of October 2020, more than half of the democracies in the region (12 out of 19) had also implemented measures that presented concerns from a democracy and human rights perspective.

The democracies with most concerns (2 each) include the mid-range democracies of Argentina, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador and El Salvador. Countries with 1 aspect of concern include the mid-range democracies of Barbados, Mexico, Panama and Paraguay, and the weak democracies of Dominican Republic, Haiti and Honduras. The democracy with the most measures to be watched is Brazil, followed by Mexico and Peru. The countries with no developments of concern and least aspects to watch were the high-performing democracy of Uruguay, followed by the mid-range democracies of Costa Rica, Jamaica, and Trinidad and Tobago.

#### FIGURE 4



Number of measures 'of concern' and 'to watch' by country in LAC during the COVID-19 pandemic

However, despite the increasing challenges to democracy during the pandemic, citizens and democratic institutions have also fought back against anti-democratic temptations, as this review will show. International IDEA has identified 15 key challenges to and 5 key areas of opportunity for democracy during the COVID-19 pandemic (Figure 5).

#### FIGURE 5

Challenges and areas of opportunities for democracy in Latin America and the Caribbean under COVID-19 pandemic



Source: International IDEA, Global Monitor of COVID-19's Impact on Democracy and Human Rights, 2020a, accessed 19 October 2020.



# 2.1. Challenges to democracy

The following challenges to democracy during the COVID-19 pandemic have been identified and are organized around the 5 attributes of democracy of the Global State of Democracy conceptual framework: (1) Representative Government; (2) Fundamental Rights; (3) Checks on Government; (4) Impartial Administration; and (5) Participatory Engagement.



## 2.1.1. Representative Government



7 national elections have been held or are due to be held on schedule in Latin America and the Caribbean, while 3 were postponed and then held during the pandemic

# Challenge 1. Postponement of elections throughout the region

The electoral landscape of the region has been severely disrupted, with almost half of electoral processes postponed due to the pandemic (see Figure 6). The pandemic has affected 4 types of electoral processes in the region: presidential and parliamentary elections (whether held together or separately), local or regional elections, primary elections, and direct democracy instruments (referendums and plebiscites). A total of 25 electoral processes were originally scheduled to take place in 2020<sup>8</sup>. Of these, 10 have been held on schedule (general elections in Anguilla, Bermuda, Guyana, Jamaica, Suriname, St Kitts and Nevis, and Trinidad and Tobago, municipal elections in Dominican Republic, and primaries in Ecuador and El Salvador); 4 have been postponed then held (general elections in Dominican Republic and Bolivia, a national plebiscite in Chile, and departmental and municipal elections in Uruguay); 7 have been postponed and not held yet (subnational elections in Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Mexico and Paraguay, and primaries in Paraguay and Peru); 2 have been postponed with new no new date (subnational elections at different levels in Bahamas and Peru); and 2 are upcoming on schedule (national elections in Belize and Venezuela)—see Table 1.





# Elections in Latin America and the Caribbean during the COVID-19 pandemic

Source: International IDEA, 'Global overview of COVID-19: Impact on elections' [multimedia report], 2020, accessed 20 October 2020.

#### TABLE 1

#### Electoral processes held in Latin America and the Caribbean or to be held during the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020

|                            | National  | Subnational  | Primaries            |
|----------------------------|---|--|----------------------|
| Held on schedule           | Anguilla, Bermuda, Guyana, Jamaica,<br>Suriname, St Kitts and Nevis, Trinidad<br>and Tobago | Dominican Republic   | Ecuador, El Salvador |
| Upcoming on schedule       | Belize, Venezuela (National<br>Assembly)  |  |                      |
| Postponed then held        | Bolivia, Chile (constitutional<br>plebiscite), Dominican Republic                           | Uruguay  |                      |
| Postponed and not held yet |   | Argentina (municipality of Río<br>Cuarto), Brazil, Colombia (Community<br>Action Board elections), Mexico,<br>Paraguay | Paraguay, Peru       |
| Postponed with no new date |   | Bahamas, Peru (municipality of<br>Chipao)  |                      |

Source: International IDEA, 'Global overview of COVID-19: Impact on elections' [multimedia report], 2020c, accessed 20 October 2020.

Note: The table includes other countries from the Caribbean that are not covered by the analysis of this brief. However, they are included in this table for informative purposes.

While electoral postponement and rescheduling has had valid justifications in a pandemic context, it may also entail some risks for democracy, most notably political or constitutional crises due to entrenchment in power of incumbent officials (or perceptions thereof), sudden changes in campaigning and voting protocols, potentially low voter turnout if elections proceed, and possible disenfranchisement of voters. Additionally, appropriate health and safety measures to hold elections can entail extra costs for electoral authorities.

The pandemic has highlighted the need for special voting arrangements to allow safe voting. Such measures can include postal voting or the possibility of staggering the election over several days. The region has been slow at adopting such arrangements, hence the considerable number of elections postponed, even if held later. Low levels of public trust in electoral authorities prior to the pandemic further exacerbate mistrust towards such special measures in the region. According to the Latin American Public Opinion Project (LAPOP), trust in electoral authorities declined from 63 per cent in 2004 to 45 per cent in 2019 (Zechmeister and Lupu 2019).

Bolivia's general elections and Chile's constitutional plebiscite provide examples of the challenges of holding highly anticipated elections during a pandemic and the controversies that can ensue. In the case of Bolivia, the elections that were annulled in November 2019 were rescheduled twice, with recriminations between government officials, political parties and civil society groups, and escalation of violence between competing groups. Even the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) had to intervene to call for dialogue and de-escalation of violence (IACHR 2019). The law that set 18 October 2020 as the latest possible date for the elections even made it a crime to attempt to delay the voting further. The elections were finally held successfully and without irregularities on 18 October 2020 (see Opportunity 1: Electoral resilience).

In the case of **Chile**'s constitutional plebiscite, the date was changed from 26 April to 25 October 2020. In late August, a law was passed to allow the Chilean national electoral service (Servel) to implement health and safety measures for the plebiscite. However, in late August, Servel confirmed

that citizens with COVID-19 would not be able to vote in the plebiscite, a decision that was opposed by civil society groups and which strained the relations between government officials and Servel. Limitations on campaigning also added strain to the plebiscite process (Montes 2020b; Servicio Electoral de Chile 2020). The plebiscite was held as planned on 25 October with high levels of voter turnout (see Opportunity 1: Electoral resilience).

Another controversial election which will go ahead on schedule is the elections to **Venezuela**'s National Assembly in December 2020. In early August, 27 opposition parties announced they would not be taking part in the legislative election in the authoritarian regime, claiming that the government had eliminated all possibilities for a free and competitive election (National Assembly of Venezuela 2020a). The measure was supported by the National Assembly (National Assembly of Venezuela 2020b).

Another country deserving particular attention is **Haiti**, which has not had a parliament since 2019 due to factors unrelated to the pandemic. The credentials of former parliamentarians expired on 13 January 2020, after the elections scheduled for October 2019 were postponed indefinitely. For more than 10 months, President Moïse has been ruling by decree, including the appointment of a new prime minister on 4 March 2020. In September, the President appointed a Provisional Electoral Council to prepare for elections and for a constitutional referendum; however, no date has yet been set. The opposition considers the Council illegitimate (Lemaire 2020).

In the case of subnational elections, 8 countries have postponed them during the pandemic: Argentina, Bahamas, Brazil, Colombia, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay. Of these, departmental and municipal elections were successfully held in Uruguay on 27 September 2020 (see Opportunity 1: Electoral resilience). Although less likely to trigger nation-wide political crises, the postponement of subnational elections can create tensions with central government, especially in regions or municipalities where there is strong disagreement about measures to curb COVID-19.

**Finally, primary elections, while smaller in size, are important as they will be essential for the preservation of the electoral calendar in 2021**. During the pandemic, primary elections have been held on schedule in Ecuador and El Salvador, and postponed and rescheduled in Paraguay and Peru. The Peruvian open primaries scheduled for October 2020 were subsequently changed to be held under closed formats (whether by party members or delegates) and postponed until November and December 2020, depending on the voting format chosen (ONPE 2020).





## 2.1.2. Fundamental Rights

## Challenge 1. Excessive use of police force

Police forces throughout the region have been empowered to enforce mandatory quarantines, lockdowns and curfews during the pandemic (see Box 2). While there are valid reasons to enforce those measures, particularly after a lawful declaration of SoE, the exceptional circumstances that these declarations create with regard to the suspension of certain rights and freedoms, create situations that can facilitate the use of excessive police force. In 13 countries in the region arrests have been made of people breaking lockdown or curfew measures, or there have been reports of alleged or confirmed instances of excessive use of police force in enforcing quarantine regulations (International IDEA 2020a). Another instance of concern is the use of excessive police force and violence against protesters. This has occurred to disperse peaceful protests against the government's measures to curb COVID-19 in countries such as Colombia and Ecuador (Vivanco 2020; Deutsche Welle 2020b).

In **13** countries in the region there have been reports of alleged or confirmed instances of excessive use of police force in enforcing quarantine regulations The way in which prisons have been managed under the pandemic has also been problematic in most countries of the region. Prisoners in several countries have rioted against the precarious and overcrowded conditions of prisons that put them at risk during the pandemic (Bolivia, Brazil, Colombia, Ecuador, Peru and Venezuela). In the region, 17 countries have released prisoners to relieve overcrowding and reduce contagion (International IDEA 2020a).

## BOX 2

## Examples of excessive use of police force during the COVID-19 pandemic

In Brazil, one of the countries with the highest rates of violence in the world, Brazil's Supreme Court prohibited carrying out police raids in the favelas during the pandemic, unless previously authorized by the state's Public Prosecutor's Office. Despite this, raids have continued, resulting in numerous deaths (Sousa 2020). In El Salvador, the government instructed security forces to detain individuals who violate the isolation measures and bring them to 'containment centres' to be tested and potentially quarantined, although the Constitutional Chamber has repeatedly ruled that the government lacks the authority to order this. President Bukele has consistently defied the rulings. In mid-April 2020, Human Rights Watch expressed concern and reported that 4,236 people were being held in 87 containment centres, including some detained for violating the mandatory home quarantine and others after returning from abroad (Human Rights Watch 2020b).

# Challenge 2. Bringing the military out of the barracks

One development of particular concern for democracy in the region during the pandemic is having brought the military out of the barracks and into the streets. At least 8 countries in the region have called on the military to manage certain aspects of the pandemic (see Figure 7). Countries have used the armed forces for support in areas such as logistics, transport, health capacities and contact tracing, but in some countries the armed forces have also been granted more controversial powers to maintain public order and implement restrictive measures on freedom of movement and assembly during states of siege, emergency and curfews.

In Chile, curfews and the deployment of the armed forces have become common since the mass protests that shook the country between October and December 2019. Due to the pandemic, Chile was under a curfew from the end of March until September 2020, with a ban on circulation between 22:00 and 05:00 hours. In Colombia, the government asked the military to support traditional police functions, while in Brazil, President Bolsonaro has appointed several current and former members of the army to his cabinet since he came to power at the end of 2018, including the position of Minister of Health, appointed during the pandemic (Harris and Schipani 2020). In Mexico, the military forces have been performing internal public security functions for several years, now reinforced through the use of the new National Guard. In late May 2020 in Ecuador, the Ministry of National Defence issued Ministerial Agreement 179, laying out a new set of rules for the 'progressive use of force' by military forces. The regulations provide for the use of force against gatherings, protests and 'other forms of internal violence'. In late June 2020, the Supreme Court of Ecuador preventively suspended the agreement, after a petition by the Ombudsman. The regulations were condemned by Ecuadorean and international human rights organizations (Human Rights Watch 2020c). Lastly, in El Salvador and Nicaragua, the executives are resorting to the armed forces to intimidate their political rivals under the guise of the pandemic (Zovatto and Bitar 2020).

In a region where public opinion polls already showed a high level of trust in the armed forces prior to the outbreak of the pandemic (higher than for political parties) (Latinobarómetro 2018), this may pose serious risks for democracy in the region. The potential repercussions that these new military functions may have for democracy need to be considered and the region needs to guard against viewing this new role as part of the 'new normal' after the pandemic is over. Clear limits

**8** countries in the region have used the military to manage the pandemic or to enforce COVID-19 related restrictions need to be placed on this role, ensuring civilian obedience and strict adherence to the rule of law and respect for human rights (Zovatto and Bitar 2020). Doing otherwise—granting the armed forces powers for law enforcement—opens the door to serious abuses (Human Rights Watch 2020c).

#### **FIGURE 7**

Confirmed or alleged excessive police or security force to enforce quarantine measures or use of military to manage pandemic



Source: International IDEA, Global Monitor of COVID-19's Impact on Democracy and Human Rights, 2020a, accessed 19 October 2020. Note: The map includes other countries from the Caribbean that are not covered by this overview, although they are included in this map for informative purposes.



## Challenge 3. Persistent crime and violence

**Drug trafficking and organized crime in places where the state has a weak presence seems to continue unabated during the pandemic.** Crime and violence in the region are underpinned by the operation of drug trafficking groups and drug cartels that produce, sell and transport drugs within and outside of the continent. If state weakness had already allowed these groups to operate, the pandemic has in some cases enabled these groups to substitute state functions, such as guaranteeing order and providing humanitarian assistance. Human Rights Watch has denounced brutal measures imposed by armed groups to fight the pandemic in areas lacking sufficient state presence (Human Rights Watch 2020d). For example, in **Brazil** criminal groups have imposed lockdowns, enforced quarantine measures and promoted health measures (Berg and Varsori 2020). Similar reports exist on gangs in **El Salvador** and dissidents from the former Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias (FARC) in **Colombia**, enforcing lockdown measures in territories under their control (Wilson 2020). In **Mexico**, drug cartels have taken on a humanitarian assistance role in some parts of the country, reportedly handing out food parcels on behalf of drug lords (Fajardo 2020).

As a region with persistently high homicide rates (UNODC 2019), crime and violence are likely to increase in the years to come as states find themselves in a constrained financial situation to fight organized crime vis-à-vis other needs to recover from the COVID-19 pandemic, with disastrous consequences for human rights and the legitimacy and stability of democratic institutions. The outlook is even more bleak when taking into account the high levels of unemployment that the region will experience, which will most likely lead to a rise in petty crime and turn some areas into a breeding ground for the recruitment of members to gangs and drug cartels.

#### BOX 3

#### Data on crime and violence in Latin America during the pandemic

According to preliminary data from the early stages of the pandemic, Mexico registered 2,585 homicides in March, the highest monthly figure since 1997 (Agren 2020). A mix of police shortages and supply-and-demand shocks in drug markets has also prompted 'fresh waves' of violence in Brazil, Colombia and Mexico (Muggah 2020). In Colombia, as of late August, 46 massacres (defined as the murder of 3 or more people in a single event) and the murder of 100 social leaders and human rights activists have been registered during 2020 (Parkin 2020). In contrast, homicide rates dropped in El Salvador, a trend seen before the pandemic, most likely related to another set of security measures implemented by the government of President Bukele since 2019. Claims have emerged that officials from the Salvadorean Government have maintained negotiations with the MS-13 gang since June 2019 in order to reduce the number of homicides, something that President Bukele has strongly denied. Prosecutors in the country have started investigating the matter (Associated Press 2020).



At least **13** countries in the region have used contact tracing apps to trace infections of COVID-19 during the pandemic, of which Argentina is the only country that has made the use of the tracing app mandatory

## Challenge 4. Contact tracing apps and the right to data privacy

Another area of concern for fundamental rights is the use of some contact tracing apps, especially those that allow for geolocation or that poorly protect private data. At least 13 countries in the region have used contact tracing apps or mobile data to trace contacts and infections of COVID-19 during the pandemic, of which Argentina is the only country that has made the use of the tracing app mandatory.

For example, in mid-March, in **Ecuador**, the SoE decree enabled the government to use digital tools to monitor individuals under mandatory isolation or quarantine, raising concerns about the proportionality of the measure and possible abusive uses (APC 2020). In **Brazil**, although the authorities have not developed an official app, state and municipal governments have developed their own apps from data legally gathered from mobile phone companies. Yet, there are concerns about the transparency of the data collected and the lack of legislation to protect private data (the General Data Protection Law approved in 2018 will only enter into force in May 2021) (The Privacy Advisor 2020). **Paraguay** and **Guatemala** do not operate with a specialized law either. In the latter, private information of people in quarantine was leaked from the Ministry of Health, which led people to deregister from the app, which was later deactivated (The Privacy Advisor 2020).

Deficiencies or contradictions in the private policies of the application set up in **Chile**, **Colombia**, **Costa Rica**, **Mexico**, **Panama**, and **Uruguay** have been identified (Scrollini et al. 2020; The Privacy Advisor 2020). In Peru, the National Authority for the Protection of Personal Data issued an opinion in early May on the treatment of personal data in workplaces, affirming some applicable principles such as proportionality, quality and security (The Privacy Advisor 2020).

The existence and strict enforcement of laws to protect private data, particularly those that guarantee transparency and that have established agencies exclusively dedicated to monitor and protect data privacy, will be key to avoid violations or mismanagement of people's private information resulting from the use of these apps, whether from governments or private companies or individuals. Regulation and permanent oversight of the use, management and storage of private information collected from these apps are essential to prevent present and future violations of the right to privacy.



## Challenge 5. Restrictions on freedom of expression

Freedoms of expression and of the press have suffered numerous direct and indirect attacks and restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic throughout the world and the same holds true in the Latin America and the Caribbean region. Some examples of criminalization are the detention and sanctioning of journalists and doctors in Venezuela and Cuba. Examples of other restrictions include threats to investigate or dismiss scientists in academic or scientific institutions in Venezuela and Nicaragua, and the seizure of work equipment of journalists in Cuba (Civil Rights Defenders 2020). In Argentina, a dozen criminal proceedings for 'public intimidation' were reportedly initiated against individuals for spreading pandemic-related information. In Brazil, El Salvador, Guatemala, Mexico (the region's most dangerous country for journalists according to Reporters Without Borders n.d.) and Nicaragua, journalists and media organizations have received verbal attacks from heads of state for reporting about the pandemic (Christie, Lanza and Camilleri 2020).

#### FIGURE 8

Countries in the region with restrictions on freedom of expression under or due to the COVID-19 pandemic



Source: International IDEA, Global Monitor of COVID-19's Impact on Democracy and Human Rights, 2020a, accessed 19 October 2020.

The declaration of SoEs in some countries has worked as a vehicle to impose these and other restrictions, despite international law principles prohibiting the use of emergency powers for these purposes and warnings from human rights and international organizations. Although controlling contagion and the spread of false information are valid and necessary undertakings, criminalization, intimidation and attacks on freedom of expression and of the press are not the solution. On the contrary, they are likely to undermine already fragile controls on some governments of the region, particularly those exhibiting more authoritarian tendencies.



## Challenge 6. Increase in gender inequality and domestic violence

Another fundamental right that has been severely affected during the pandemic is gender equality. Prior to the pandemic, in the countries of the region for which data are available, women already spent between 22 and 42 hours a week on domestic, health and care work (ECLAC 2020a). Gender inequalities have been widening during the pandemic, with school closures and lockdowns increasing women's burden of household work, adding to an already unbalanced share in domestic tasks between men and women in the region. This will likely affect women's capacity to remain in the labour market, to campaign for office and to participate on equal terms in the economic and political sphere. Women's work burden has also been affected by an increase in demand for health services due to the COVID-19 health crisis, a sector where women account for 72.8 per cent of employees, but whose income is 25 per cent lower than that of men in the same sector (ECLAC 2020a).

Domestic work represents on average between 10.5 per cent and 14.3 per cent of women's employment in the region, but within which a large majority (77.5 per cent) operate in the informal sector (a percentage that exceeds 90 per cent on average in Central America and the Caribbean), without access to social protection (UN Women 2020b). As unemployment rises due to the pandemic, the lack of social protection networks is especially concerning for millions of women and their families. The International Labour Organization (ILO) estimates that more than 70 per cent of domestic workers have been affected by quarantine measures, including decreased economic activity, unemployment, reduction of hours worked or loss of wages (UN Women 2020b). The Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) estimates that around 110 million women in the region will likely find themselves in a situation of poverty due to increasing unemployment (ECLAC 2020b).

## Women have also been affected by increases in domestic violence during the pandemic.

While approximately 12 per cent (19.2 million) of women and girls between 15 and 49 years old had experienced physical or sexual violence prior to the pandemic, these numbers are likely to have increased during the pandemic, with several countries reporting surges in calls to domestic abuse hotlines during the lockdowns in the region (UN Women 2020a) (see Box 4).

## BOX 4

#### Domestic violence during the pandemic

In Colombia, 12 femicides were reported between 20 March and 4 April 2020 and there was an increase of 51 per cent in cases of family violence; in Argentina, in the last weeks of March, there were reports of an increase of 39 per cent in daily calls to the gender-based violence helplines (UN Women 2020a). In Honduras, authorities reported in early September an increase of 16 per cent in emergency calls related to domestic violence during the pandemic (Government of the Republic of Honduras 2020) and in Paraguay the complaints on domestic violence during the quarantine increased by 78 per cent (Ministerio de la Mujer de Paraguay n.d.). In Mexico, June 2020 recorded the highest number of monthly femicides (99) in the year, reaching a total of 489 femicides by the first semester of 2020 (Arista 2020). Also, in Mexico, the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women) reported in mid-July an increase of 60 per cent in domestic violence against women (Alcántara 2020). In Peru, 38 cases of femicide have been reported since mid-March, for a total of 75 from 1 January to 21 August. Calls to a national hotline for victims of domestic and sexual violence also skyrocketed between March and the end of July to 104,000, double the amount during the same period in 2019 (Godoy 2020).



## Challenge 7. Risks posed to vulnerable groups

The COVID-19 pandemic has had a particularly severe impact on vulnerable groups such as indigenous populations, Afro-descendant communities, immigrants, migrants and internally displaced people, and LGBTI (lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex) people. Given the magnitude of the health emergency and the ensuing economic crisis, if the special conditions and needs of these groups are not considered, they are likely to 'fall between the cracks' of health and humanitarian assistance programmes, as well as of measures to contain the spread of the virus and adapt to the 'new normal'.

Indigenous people and Afro-descendant populations have been disproportionately affected by the pandemic, in terms of both the number of infections and the fatality rates. Such groups are more likely to live in areas with limited access to water and poor medical services, both critical in preventing contagion. With more limited access to information and communication technologies, they are also disproportionately affected by school closures, which have contributed to deepen their digital disadvantage. Lack of disaggregated COVID-related data on these groups also limits effective policy responses for supporting them. While in some countries these groups have been allowed to protect their communities from external intrusion to limit the spread of the virus, in others the government has denied them special protections (Box 5).

Human rights organizations have also decried the fate of immigrants and internally displaced people during the pandemic, with poor access to healthcare and overcrowding in detention centres. In Mexico, including on the border with the United States and Guatemala, human rights organizations have denounced the situation of detained migrants, citing overcrowding at detention centres and dire conditions for both adults and children (Human Rights Watch 2020a; Doctors Without Borders 2020; Menchu and Dwyer 2020). The Inter-American Court of Human Rights

concluded in July 2020 that **Panama** must improve care for migrants in Darien province shelters (Rodríguez 2020), and human rights organizations have warned about the risk for Venezuelans returning to their country from **Colombia** due to the pandemic, as they are often placed in forced quarantine in squalid conditions that risk spreading the virus further (Taraciuk and Page 2020).

Finally, measures implemented by some governments in the region to curb the pandemic have infringed on the rights of LGBTI people. In Panama, gender-based restrictions on movement have affected transgender groups, and an increase in harassment against this group has been reported during the pandemic (Mohan 2020). After human rights organizations denounced the situation, the government took steps to rectify the measures (Monteleone 2020). Similarly, in April, the Government of Peru adopted gender-based circulation restrictions that were later removed because they were deemed ineffective. Several episodes of violence and discrimination against transgender individuals have been reported (C. López 2020). Meanwhile in Brazil, civil society organizations published data in early September on transgender violence during the pandemic, with a 70 per cent increase in killings of transgender persons reported compared with 2019. By September 2020, the number of killings already exceeded the total in 2019 (O. Lopez 2020). In general, LGBTI people are also over-represented among the homeless and those living in poverty, and their access to health services may be limited because of discrimination or fears of violence or arrest (United Nations 2020).

#### BOX 5

## Indigenous people and COVID-19

In mid-August 2020, Human Rights Watch and the Johns Hopkins Center for Humanitarian Health expressed concern over health conditions for the Wayuu indigenous group, the largest in **Colombia**, claiming that pandemic and lockdown measures are making it harder than ever for them to get adequate food, water and healthcare (Human Rights Watch 2020e). In Brazil, although a report published in June 2020 by indigenous rights and environmental groups found that COVID-19 infection rates among Amazon indigenous peoples were 84 per cent higher than the national average, and the mortality rate was 150 per cent higher, President Bolsonaro partially vetoed in early July a law providing measures to protect indigenous peoples. In early August, the Supreme Federal Court ratified a ruling ordering the Federal Government to take further action to protect the country's indigenous peoples from COVID-19 (Supremo Tribunal Federal 2020). In Peru, human rights groups have complained that the government does not publish disaggregated data allowing estimates of the toll of the pandemic on indigenous populations, which some groups put at around 10,000 infections and almost 400 deaths (EFE Agencia 2020b). In Colombia and Mexico, some indigenous populations have taken control of their territories to forbid the entrance of foreigners (CLACSO n.d.). In **Bolivia**. Chile and **Peru**, indigenous communities have adopted measures to protect their territories, sometimes in coordination with local governments, the police and the army (CLACSO n.d.). Indigenous people residing in rural and urban areas also face economic and linguistic exclusion (CLACSO n.d.; Bartlett 2020), with the latter posing serious risks to their health and safety in the context of a pandemic.

**Overall, poverty levels and socio-economic inequalities are expected to rise sharply in the region because of the pandemic, as a result of the restrictions, the global recession and rising levels of unemployment.** ECLAC estimates that poverty will rise at least 7.1 percentage points in 2020 in the region<sup>9</sup>, which represents an additional 45.4 million poor people (for a total of 230.9 million or 37 per cent of the region's population). Extreme poverty is expected to rise by 4.5 percentage points, equating to 28.5 million more people (for a total of 96.2 million people or 15.5 per cent of the region's population). Inequality in income distribution will also rise in the region, with ECLAC estimating an increase in the Gini coefficient with variations between 1 and 8 per cent (ECLAC 2020c). This will likely deepen social group inequalities, putting vulnerable groups at further risk.



**70** per cent of countries in the region (**16** countries) have experienced disruptions to their justice systems during the pandemic due to lockdowns and restrictions



# Challenge 8. Limited access to justice

Another fundamental right affected by the pandemic is access to justice, with the region's already constrained access to justice suffering severe strain during the pandemic. In more than two thirds of countries in the region, both the activity of courts and the population's access to justice have been limited due to the pandemic and lockdowns, in the form of either reduced working hours of courts, reduced number of caseloads, postponements of cases or complete closure of courts (International IDEA 2020a). This is particularly problematic at a time when governments are implementing punitive measures—lockdowns, curfews and mandatory quarantines—to contain the spread of COVID-19. The limited functioning of judiciaries is also concerning, considering the increases in domestic violence cases. Since judicial delays were already the norm in the region, further violations of the right to prompt and effective justice could be expected, as judiciaries deal with a backlog of cases. Future research and analysis in the region will be necessary to understand better the impact of the pandemic on the interruption of judicial services and access to justice.

Apart from the direct impact on rights resulting from the disruption of judicial services under the pandemic, debate has arisen on the use of digital technologies to provide this type of service. The lack of digital alternatives for all subjects or procedures is one of the main shortcomings for countries in the region; protocols for virtual audiences can be vague or non-existent, entailing risks for due process of law; both institutional and commercial technological tools are used, which increase cybersecurity and privacy risks; and rural communities and households with low connectivity can be left behind, limiting their access to justice (Arellano et al. 2020).

# 2.1.3. Checks on Government

# Challenge 1. Executive aggrandizement

In a region already characterized by 'hyper-presidential' systems (International IDEA 2019: 137), the COVID-19 pandemic has prompted the declaration of states of emergency (SoEs) that by nature aggrandize the competences of executives while lessening ordinary controls (see Figure 2). Although, in principle, this aggrandizement is temporary and must follow a series of rules, the possibility to extend SoE, and in some cases the absence of an end date, increase the possibilities for abuse of authority, mismanagement of public funds and the implementation of populist policies to capitalize on popular support. For example, in Argentina, the pandemic has been managed largely through presidential decrees, with constitutional scholars and organizations such as Chatham House expressing concern that the president's emergency decrees have sidelined the Congress (Alonso 2020).

**Concentration of decision-making in the executive is also occurring with regards to the management of public funds during the pandemic.** According to a study conducted between April and May 2020, while in Brazil, Chile and El Salvador the parliaments have been involved in budgetary decisions during the pandemic, in Argentina, Colombia, Mexico and Peru the executive has been making those decisions by presidential decree (although in the case of Colombia there is a stronger oversight from the Constitutional Court) (Directorio Legislativo 2020). In Argentina, the opposition has also denounced the executive's excessive budgetary powers to modify the current budget (established by decree) without parliamentary control (Serra 2020). Executive aggrandizement with regards to the use of emergency funds risks favouring populist measures in fighting the economic consequences of the pandemic with the aim of gaining public support, which can have long-term consequences for the balance of power and the stability of public finances.



## Challenge 2. Weakened parliamentary oversight

The measures implemented to curb the COVID-19 pandemic have greatly disrupted the functioning of parliaments. This has had 3 direct consequences: firstly, weakened oversight of executive action; secondly, the suspension or delay of law-making processes; and thirdly, reduced standards of transparency and accountability to the population. While the first 2 were more prominent during the first stages of the pandemic and the implementation of strict lockdowns, the latter is still a concern given that parliaments have resumed some activities under new formats (Directorio Legislativo 2020: 3).

Although most parliaments in the region have continued functioning during the pandemic through the rapid deployment of new technological capabilities, they have done it by dedicating less time to discussions, changing consolidated protocols and procedures, and restricting interactions with citizens and civil society groups. Consequently, this has entailed lower standards of transparency, oversight and public participation than before the pandemic. From the early stages of the pandemic, the parliaments of Brazil, Chile, Ecuador and Paraguay have continued to meet virtually, while the ones of Argentina, Bolivia, Colombia, Honduras, Panama and Peru have done so in a less consistent way (Directorio Legislativo and ParlAmericas 2020).

While the rapid adaptation of most parliaments in the region to continue functioning during the pandemic—even if partially—is a good sign for democracy, the new practices in place for parliamentary work raise a series of questions: How will the citizen–representative relationship be affected by virtual interactions and how will this interaction look after the pandemic is over? Are these novel procedures constitutional as well as innovative? In early July, for example, the Constitutional Court of Colombia declared unconstitutional a Legislative Decree authorizing virtual sessions in all branches of government, including Congress, arguing that the decree was unnecessary and that it was the authorities themselves who should decide whether or not to have virtual sessions by amending their own procedures (Corte Constitucional de Colombia 2020). Further research and analysis expect to offer more insights of what effects these new ways of legislating could have for a 'digital agora' and the integrity of law-making procedures in the region.

## Challenge 3. Clashes between executives and legislatures

The high fragmentation of political party systems in the region has played out in the form of frequent clashes between executives and legislatures in the region over the approval of COVID-19 related measures. Governments have had to implement new assistance programmes to contain the rise of unemployment, address the health crisis, and declare SoEs, for which the approval of political parties in Congress has been necessary in most cases. However, multiple instances of clashes between the executive and legislature have put at risk the implementation of effective measures to manage the health crisis in the short term and the ensuing fiscal crises. Moreover, if courts and other organs are unable to mediate in or solve the stalemates, the chances of a political crisis turning into a constitutional one increase with serious consequences for the rule of law and social stability.

For example, in **Ecuador**, the legislature and the executive were in confrontation over the approval of an emergency finance law, which had been partially vetoed by President Moreno and had been the subject of tensions since mid-April (El Comercio 2020b). Similarly, the legislature and the executive clashed over the government's proposed Organic Law of Humanitarian Support. Likewise, in **Bolivia**, in September, the executive and the legislature were locked in a confrontation over the approval of a loan from the International Monetary Fund (IMF) to help the government deal with the consequences of the pandemic. Clashes have also erupted between both branches regarding the

use of emergency powers and other measures to control the pandemic (Ministry of Economy and Public Finance of Bolivia 2020). In **Brazil**, President Bolsonaro vetoed in early July sections of a bill making the use of masks mandatory in public spaces, while in late August 2020 both chambers of Congress overturned several vetoes issued by President Bolsonaro on emergency measures to fight the pandemic (BBC News 2020a). And in **Peru**, the executive branch has partially vetoed a bill proposed by Congress to help cushion the economic impact of the pandemic (and threatened to take it to the Constitutional Court). The bill would allow the early withdrawal of pension funds (EFE Agencia 2020c).

Similar clashes have occurred between the executive and the legislature regarding financial matters in **Costa Rica**, where the parliament rejected an extraordinary budget bill on June 2020 that included additional resources for the country's programme to aid those affected by the economic consequences of COVID-19. In late September 2020, the Costa Rican Government's proposal to the IMF to access a USD 2.25 million loan to relieve its dire fiscal situation was rejected by all political parties in Congress and triggered street protests. The government withdrew the original proposal in early October as a result of political and social pressure and started a series of meetings with different sectors to reach an agreement (Córdoba 2020; Avendaño 2020).

In **Chile**, Congress approved in mid-July 2020 a constitutional reform allowing for an exceptional, one-time, withdrawal of up to 10 per cent of individual pension funds to help cope with the economic effects of the pandemic (Montes 2020a). Although the government opposed the measure, President Piñera enacted the law—after massive street protests—with majority support in Congress. In **El Salvador**, as of early September 2020, the executive and the legislature were confronted over the approval of international loans to finance the response to the pandemic (Government of El Salvador 2020).

**Equally concerning are confrontations between the executive and the legislature in the approval of declarations of SoEs.** One of the most worrying clashes has occurred in El Salvador, where President Bukele continues his confrontational stance against the legislature and courts. In mid-August 2020, the Constitutional Chamber of the Supreme Court ruled that the emergency law approved by Congress in June was constitutional and ordered President Bukele to sanction it (he had previously vetoed it). President Bukele said the ruling was a 'political act' (Fuentes and Campos 2020).

## Impartial Administration

# Absence of Corruption

# 2.1.4. Impartial Administration

## Challenge 1. New opportunities for corruption

As a region already plagued by corruption, Latin America is after Asia and the Pacific the region in the world with the second highest share of countries with reported instances of corruption linked to the pandemic. There have been alleged or confirmed instances of corruption related to COVID-19 in at least 8 countries in the region: Bolivia, Brazil, Ecuador, El Salvador, Honduras, Panama, Paraguay and Peru, most of them regarding irregularities in procurement processes and the payment of overpriced medical equipment (International IDEA 2020a).

For example, in **Bolivia**, the then Minister of Health was detained after it was revealed that the country had paid more than double the price for 170 ventilators inadequate for the required purpose (Miranda 2020). In **Brazil**, the Federal Public Prosecutor's Office announced in May 2020 that there were more than 400 open investigations in 11 states for irregularities in the acquisition of equipment and medical supplies (Folha Vitória 2020). In late August 2020, the Governor of Rio de Janeiro was suspended as part of a corruption probe investigating, among other allegations, illegal financial operations involving a field hospital to treat COVID-19 patients (Coletta 2020). In

There have been alleged or confirmed instances of pandemicrelated corruption in at least **8** countries in the region early September 2020, the Federal Public Prosecutor's Office formalized an accusation against the Governor and 11 other people (Ministério Público Federal 2020).

In **Ecuador**, the Comptroller General of the State sent to the Prosecutor's Office 5 reports containing irregularities and overprices of up to 1,300 per cent in the purchase of body bags and other sanitary supplies (Contraloría General del Estado 2020). In **Panama**, there are multiple ongoing investigations in the Prosecutor's Office for similar irregularities (EFE Agencia 2020d), as well as in **Peru** (El Comercio 2020a) and **Paraguay** (EFE Agencia 2020a).

This increase in alleged corruption cases in response to the COVID-19 pandemic has catastrophic consequences for both human lives and democracy. The purchases of unsuitable equipment and materials risk lives while also distracting authorities from their efforts to control the health crisis. Moreover, in a region where the fiscal situation is very precarious, every case of corruption is a missed opportunity to use public resources wisely and to protect the most vulnerable. In the current context of despair that is emerging due to the pandemic and its matching economic crisis, the lack of public trust towards democratic institutions can rapidly turn into anger, with serious outcomes for the stability of the region now and after the pandemic. Controlling the pandemic and initiating economic recovery efforts will prove a titanic task without confidence in government authorities

# 2.1.5. Participatory Engagement

## Challenge 1. Challenges to multi-level governance

The COVID-19 pandemic has shown the importance of enhancing cooperation between different levels of government to deal with the health and economic crises more effectively. However, the pandemic has seen numerous conflicts play out between different levels of government, particularly regarding declarations of SoE and the length of lockdowns, delaying official responses and increasing political instability.

In the case of **Chile**, an attempt by President Piñera to centralize the response to the pandemic with emergency powers failed, in part due to the great support mayors receive in their own territories and the knowledge they have of local realities. In **Colombia**, frictions occurred at the beginning of the pandemic between the central government and mayors and governors of subnational units, in particular the Capital District of Bogotá, due to confusion caused by central government guidelines. In the end, subnational-level governments acquiesced to follow the central government's guidelines after enhancing coordination and granting some concessions (Ramírez de la Cruz et al. 2020). In the case of **Mexico**, there are no guidelines clearly defining the role of state and municipal governments during the pandemic, with state governments taking different courses of action depending on their human and financial capacity and triggering an unequal response across the country (Ramírez de la Cruz et al. 2020). In **Brazil**, pre-pandemic frictions between central and subnational governments have been exacerbated during pandemic, triggering clashes between President Bolsonaro and governors over COVID-19 restrictions (Abrucio et al. 2020).

One key aspect that will impact multi-level governance in the years ahead is the deteriorated state of public finances, which will entail fewer resources for all levels of government, especially for local governments highly dependent on transfers from the central government—and this can trigger new conflicts. As an example, in **Ecuador**, the Ecuadorian Association of Municipalities has called on President Moreno to engage in dialogue with local authorities over the USD 500 million debt owed to municipalities by the central government, which the government has withheld alleging that the funds are needed to deal with the COVID-19 emergency (El Universo 2020).



## Challenge 2. Social discontent and mobilization

Latin America was bursting from mass mobilization immediately prior to the pandemic. A delegitimization of political parties has led growing middle classes in the region to increasingly channel their demands through civic organizations and new forms of civic activism with a protest wave sweeping the region in 2019. In the last months of 2019, more than 1 million people took to the streets of Chile, moved by a deep sense of inequality in the country and demanding constitutional reform. Mass protests were also seen in countries such as Colombia, Ecuador and Haiti.

**Social mobilization has continued to grow in the region despite the restrictions imposed by the pandemic.** All countries in the region have experienced protests during the pandemic. In some cases, protesters have been met with police force. Venezuela is one of the countries that has seen high levels of social mobilization during the pandemic. Between 28 September and 1 October 2020, there were a total of 237 protests recorded in 21 states with protesters demanding better living conditions (Infobae 2020). Despite the pandemic and with an SoE still in place, protests and clashes with the police erupted again in Chile in May and have continued until September (BBC News Mundo 2020a; Deutsche Welle 2020a). Protests also erupted in Ecuador in May 2020 against the government's measures to deal with an acute economic crisis amid the pandemic (BBC News Mundo 2020b).

Other demonstrations have occurred across the region by groups protesting against lockdown measures, demanding the opening of economic activities and opposing proposed measures to avoid a collapse in public finances. While these protests are a healthy sign of social activism and mobilization, they could, if left unattended, grow into destabilizing civic discontent that will make it harder for governments to tackle the crisis at hand. This is particularly concerning in a context where traditional electoral channels for voicing opinions and electing and removing leaders have been temporarily suspended or postponed due to the pandemic (mainly elections) and where political dialogue between the citizenry and political parties lacks effective institutionalized channels.

This disconnect can be further exacerbated if parties and political leaders do not appear responsive to citizen needs in a situation of economic and health hardship for most people in the region. If corruption is added to the mix of economic recession and civic anger, the consequences can be catastrophic for the region. New inclusive spaces for dialogue are needed in the region, as well as responsive political parties and representatives, to bridge the gap between citizen demands and state action in order to rebuild a more inclusive social contract for the region.

All **23** countries in the region have experienced protests during the pandemic despite restrictions

**Positive developments** 

# 2.2. Opportunities for democracy

## **Opportunity 1. Electoral resilience and adaptation**

Despite the severe constraints that the pandemic has imposed on electoral calendars, some examples have revealed important reserves of electoral resilience in the region. Every election or other type of electoral process that is held successfully during the pandemic prevents future political crises and opens avenues for political dialogue and negotiation, especially in countries with political stalemates or deep civic discontent. Moreover, these cases provide valuable examples and lessons learned for other countries to follow suit. They demonstrate that holding elections with integrity during a pandemic is possible, even under strenuous circumstances.

For example, in the **Dominican Republic**, the general elections of 5 July 2020 (originally scheduled for 17 May 2020) were the first of their type in the region since the start of the pandemic. Voter turnout for the presidential vote (55 per cent) was 14 percentage points lower than for the 2016 elections (69 per cent)-the lowest in the country since 1974; for the parliamentary vote, turnout was 12 percentage points lower (from 67 per cent in 2016 to 55 per cent in 2020), although the country had experienced similar and even lower parliamentary voter turnouts in previous elections. Despite the low voter turnout, the Electoral Observation Mission (EOM) of the OAS characterized the elections as 'successful' and commended the extraordinary efforts of the electoral authorities in organizing the elections. The Central Electoral Board issued sanitary guidelines that, among other inputs, used best practice recommendations from the National Election Commission of South Korea. The EOM recognized the implementation of the guidelines; however, it also reported episodes outside voting centres where significant crowds of people did not practise physical distancing, as well as other practices unrelated to the pandemic that could affect the integrity of the elections (OAS 2020a). Opposition candidate Luis Abinader won the elections in the first round and was sworn in as President in mid-August.

General elections were also held in Trinidad and Tobago on 10 August; however, due to

## BOX 6

## Municipal and departmental elections in Uruguay during the pandemic

In order to prevent the spread of infections, the Electoral Court of Uruguay constituted the Sanitary Protocol for the electoral day of the departmental and municipal elections (Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay 2020a). To ensure the proper application of the protocol, all personnel had received information and virtual training relating to the health plan for election day (Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay 2020b). Measures applicable to both voters and staff at all 7,135 polling stations included the mandatory wearing of masks, sanitizing hands, and maintaining social distance (Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay n.d.a). Each polling facility provided access to cleaning kits with soap, detergent, alcohol gel, disposable napkins, face masks and gloves (Merco Press 2020a). In addition, electoral officials had to wear gloves at all times and had to ensure proper ventilation and disinfection of voting facilities. Voters were not allowed to close their ballot envelope with saliva (Corte Electoral Comunicacion 2020). Since Uruguayans often tend to celebrate electoral victories, the announcements of election results were pushed to the following Monday instead of the evening of election day to avoid large public gatherings (Merco Press 2020a). Special voting arrangements such as postal voting or overseas voting are not existent in Uruguay (Merco Press 2020a). The Electoral Court did not make an additional protocol for people affected by COVID-19 or in quarantine (Uruguay 1050AM 2020). By law, voting in the elections is mandatory unless voters present a justification such as a medical certificate issued by a physician within 30 days after election day (Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay n.d.b). People that did not provide justification were fined (Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay n.d.c).

quarantine regulations international observers did not participate in the process. Although at the time of the elections the country had a low number of COVID-19 cases, relatively speaking, campaign rallies were substituted with motorcades, and supporters were urged to celebrate at home (BBC News 2020b). Prime Minister Rowley's new cabinet was sworn in on 19 August.

On 27 September 2020, **Uruguay** finally held successful departmental and municipal elections originally scheduled for 10 May. The elections proceeded without incidents and following sanitary protocols developed by the Electoral Court with the support of the Ministry of Public Health and the National Emergency System (Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay 2020a). Although no external observers were present, the Electoral Court stated that the elections went smoothly, voting went quickly, and sanitary protocols were respected (Caredio and Bartaburu 2020). According to the Electoral Court, voter turnout was high with 90 per cent of registered electors attending the polling booths (Merco Press 2020b), slightly higher than the 2015 departmental elections, which saw an 88 per cent voter turnout (Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay 2015).

In **Bolivia**, the October 2020 elections resulted in victory for Luis Arce, the candidate of the Movement for Socialism (Movimiento al Socialismo, MAS) party (the same party of former President Evo Morales), who won 55 per cent of the vote (Phillips and Collyns 2020). The opposition

accepted the election results and no violence or irregularities were reported (OAS 2020b). This will hopefully put Bolivia back on a democratic path, albeit fraught with fragility and within a highly polarized political context. The consolidation of Bolivia's democracy will require that both the winning MAS party and the opposition in parliament overcome their political differences and reduce levels of political polarization in the country. The MAS will need to overcome its historical tendency to use its parliamentary majority to weaken the rule of law, while the opposition will need to recognize the democratic legitimacy of the Arce administration.

In **Chile**, the constitutional plebiscite took place on 25 October 2020 and resulted in a resounding yes (78 per cent) in favour of a new constitution to replace the one passed by the former military regime in 1980 (BBC News 2020c).

# Opportunity 2. Digitalization and innovation

The COVID-19 pandemic prompted governments, businesses and citizens alike to rapidly adapt to the use of digital technologies to continue functioning. The agility with which they have been able to adopt these technologies and implement digitalization strategies has clear implications for democracy. More citizens with the ability to work from home facilitated compliance with lockdown and quarantine measures, ensured governments could continue to provide some basic public services, and helped parliaments and judiciaries to continue—even if to a limited degree—with law-making and law enforcement processes during the pandemic. While these transformations in the region have been restricted by low rates of connectivity and digitalization compared with other regions (CAF 2020), the pandemic has triggered some important changes and emphasized the need to further accelerate digitalization.

According to a recent study published by CAF (Corporación Andina de Fomento–Banco de Desarrollo de América Latina), the countries in the region with better broadband infrastructure have been better able to counteract, at least partially, the impact of the pandemic. Likewise, those countries that have developed robust digital government platforms in recent years, such as Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Mexico and Uruguay, have been better placed to face the disruptions presented by the pandemic, increasing their states' digital resilience (CAF 2020). The expansion and improvement of digital government initiatives in the region is therefore a welcome by-product of the pandemic.

Both parliaments and judiciaries have made extraordinary efforts to continue operating under the pandemic using digital technologies. Most parliaments in the region have continued functioning during the pandemic through the rapid development of new technological capabilities (see Challenge 2 in section 2.1.3). In **Peru**, for example, Congress approved a new method for voting in virtual sessions during the pandemic (RPP 2020). Other parliaments have implemented measures to maintain transparency and access to information, including publication of agendas and live streaming of sessions (**Brazil, Ecuador and Mexico**); accountability of extraordinary expenses and changes in the way staff work (**Chile and Colombia**); and public participation in legislative matters through digital apps (Chamber of Deputies of **Mexico** and Federal State of **Brazil**) (Directorio Legislativo and ParlAmericas 2020).

Digital technologies represent an opportunity to modernize outdated processes for democratic decision-making, especially as these can lead to increased transparency and efficiency in decision-making and in the provision of services. For example, with regards to judicial services, in Colombia, Costa Rica, Mexico and Panama judicial virtual audiences have been enabled for urgent matters (Arellano et al. 2020).

In a region where citizens feel highly detached from their governments and representatives, digitalization offers an opportunity to boost economic growth, counteracting some of the profound economic impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and driving inclusion. The latter is crucial not only to reduce socio-economic gaps in the region but also to build more participatory and accountable democratic systems. However, it requires firm measures to help bridge the digital divide to ensure that all population groups can equally benefit from these advances.

## **Opportunity 3. Local democracy cooperation**

The COVID-19 pandemic has shown the importance of enhancing cooperation between different levels of government to deal with the health and economic crises, with more or less permanent committees or other type of structures set up to coordinate responses. While conflicts between different levels of government have played out during the pandemic, there are also examples of collaboration. For example, in **Argentina**, meetings have taken place between mayors of different political denominations and the president—usually a very infrequent occurrence, given that provinces are responsible for municipal regimes—with positive results in handling public health aspects of the pandemic (Ramírez de la Cruz et al. 2020). In **Brazil**, institutionalized instances of intra-municipality cooperation have helped small or weak municipalities to access health supplies (Ramírez de la Cruz et al. 2020). In the case of **Chile**, municipal associations have proved essential when taking local authorities' claims to the central government and expanding their competencies in dealing with the pandemic locally (Ramírez de la Cruz et al. 2020). The Chilean Government has established the Social Committee for COVID-19 (Mesa social por COVID-19) with the participation of municipal associations, government authorities, academics and professionals from the health sector (OECD 2020).

**Central governments of many countries have also decided to continue transferring resources to subnational governments, even in the short term.** Mexico created a subnational stabilization fund (*fondo de estabilización subnacional*) to maintain the level of transfers from the federal government, and in Brazil, Chile and Honduras funds from the federal government have been transferred to subnational governments to deal with the health emergency. In Peru and Uruguay, central governments have made more flexible 'conditional transfers' (*transferencias condicionadas*) and in Colombia the procedures to transfer money for investment projects have also been made more flexible (Radics and Rodríguez 2020). In Costa Rica and Paraguay, on the other hand, the parliament has increased the legal spending threshold for municipalities (Sequeira 2020; SILpy 2020).

# **Opportunity 4. Institutional resilience**

While the pandemic has exacerbated some tendencies at play prior to the pandemic, such as executive overreach in hyper-presidential systems, it has also provided numerous examples of citizens and democratic institutions actively opposing such attempts.

For example, in **Bolivia**, concerns were raised about a series of decrees criminalizing speech related to the pandemic, which were later repealed due to public outcry. A similar situation occurred in **Honduras**, where President Hernández re-established freedom of expression after restricting it in a declaration of emergency. Likewise, journalists in **El Salvador** were initially not exempted from leaving the house during lockdown, although this decision was later revoked (Christie, Lanza and Camilleri 2020).

Moreover, the legality and constitutionality of a majority of declarations of SoEs under the pandemic, alongside other issued regulations or actions carried out under their remit—most notably punitive measures such as detentions, lockdowns and curfews—have been challenged in courts by multiple actors. Courts, and especially constitutional courts, have therefore become central actors in counteracting executive aggrandizement in the region. Hence, while the pandemic has increased the risk of executive overreach, the resilience of democratic institutions and a scrutinizing citizenry and media are key to counteracting such tendencies, during the pandemic and after.

## Opportunity 5. Redefining the terms of social contracts

At the centre of the 2019 wave of protests was a conviction that democracy in the region was not delivering sufficiently to fulfil citizens' expectations of reduced poverty and inequality, quality public service provision and an improvement in economic and human development standards. When the COVID-19 pandemic hit the region a few months after the 2019 protests, governments had to confront this pre-pandemic reality, while at the same time dealing with the health emergency and the ensuing economic crisis resulting from measures to curb contagion. Large sections of the population were not able to 'work from home' during lockdowns, given the high levels of informality of the region's economies; hospitals and health systems in many countries have been severely strained; and thousands of citizens needed direct state economic assistance to avoid a humanitarian crisis. Most public education systems were—and still are—unable to teach children and adolescents remotely. In other words, the human and socio-economic costs of the COVID-19 pandemic in the region were higher due to structural shortcomings at the heart of its democratic systems of government and welfare state institutions.

The economic crisis resulting from the pandemic will likely deepen popular dissatisfaction and the socio-economic gaps already existing in the region. More protests and social unrest should be expected, especially after measures such as lockdowns and quarantines start to ease across the region. This presents a challenge but also an opportunity for governments to think innovatively about how to open up spaces for dialogue and civic participation in order to build more inclusive, sustainable and interconnected societies, as well as more accountable, transparent and efficient democratic systems of government. In short, there is a historic opportunity to redefine the terms of social contracts across the region. The decision by a majority of Chileans to enact a new constitution offers the most recent—and illustrative—example of the possibility to redefine the terms of the social contract in the region, especially after periods of social unrest. The COVID-19 pandemic will prompt the inevitable discussion across the region about ways to counteract the fiscal deficits resulting from the economic crisis. This may offer an opportunity to reform the regressive nature of the regions' tax systems, as part of the redefinition of the region's social contracts (CEPAL 2020: 98).

It will depend on the specific circumstances of each country whether that process takes place via (a) more traditional avenues, such as the establishment or reactivation of socio-economic councils or spaces of cross-sectoral dialogue; (b) electoral ones, such as the celebration of referendums and plebiscites; (c) technologically driven ones, such as digital platforms for participatory decisionmaking and budgeting; or (d) a combination of all of them. Either way, as the wave of protests of the past year has shown, 'politics as usual' will not suffice to communicate and engage with a citizenry deeply detached and frustrated with their democratic leaders and representatives.

# 3. Policy considerations

Based on the challenges and opportunities identified above, the following policy considerations have been developed as inputs to the debate by Daniel Zovatto, Director of International IDEA for Latin America and the Caribbean, and Sergio Bitar, Board Member of International IDEA.

- 1. Prevent the abuse of emergency powers. An excessive and illegal concentration of powers in the executive debilitates checks and balance and the rule of law, while also posing a risk to human rights. Freedom of expression and press must be vigorously protected. Parliaments, as legitimate representatives of the democratic will, must also reclaim their oversight capacity of the exercise of emergency powers by the executive. Judicial controls must always be in place in order to prevent abuses and guarantee the temporary nature of SoEs. Restrictions to freedom of movement must follow the principles of pro-persona, proportionality and temporariness as well as clear objectives to protect public health and personal integrity. This must be accompanied by making a responsible use of the armed forces to assist in the midst of the pandemic, excluding granting them powers to enforce public order.
- 2. Protect constitutional courts. Courts in general, and constitutional courts in particular, have been playing a central role in holding executives to account for the enactment and enforcement of declarations of SoEs. In order to protect constitutional checks and balances and human rights, constitutional courts' rulings must be respected, but also defended from attacks against their legitimacy. SoEs cannot become an excuse for democratic representatives to avoid controls and accountability, especially constitutional ones. On the contrary, constitutional oversight must be permanently in place.
- **3.** Ensure elections take place. Elections and other forms of direct democracy must proceed while seeking an equilibrium between people's health and democratic expression. Governments must guarantee full respect of political rights, as well as adequate standards of electoral integrity to ensure high levels of electoral participation. When it is not possible to hold elections due to health reasons, their postponement must be widely agreed between the different domestic political forces, and a new date must be set. Urgent attention must be given to the design and implementation of special voting arrangements (i.e. postal vote, staggering elections), in ways compatible with the protection of electoral integrity. Social media platforms and companies should also be properly regulated to ensure ethical practices and transparency during elections.
- 4. Opening new spaces for dialogue and inclusion. The region lacks effective mechanisms for political and social dialogue that can help channel civic discontent and foster broad national agreements. It will be necessary to open new, inclusive, and institutionalized spaces to encourage participation by citizens, inform public policy decisions, and reduce inequalities in political participation. Setting up socio-economic and environmental councils at both the national and local level can facilitate democratic decision-making, reduce political polarization, and counteract authoritarian temptations. Special attention should be given to increasing and ensuring the participation of women, as well as of other traditionally excluded groups of society, in consultation and decision-making spaces. Redefining the terms of social contracts in the region will require both strengthening traditional processes of democratic decision-making and creating new spaces for dialogue and negotiation. Without these new spaces, social discontent and protests are certain to increase in the region.
- **5. Design efficient and responsive states.** The post-pandemic state will have a greater weight in the conduct of society. In that context, states must have the capacity to bring together multiple views, protect the most vulnerable, and encourage innovation at all levels of society. They must strengthen their capacity to respond in a timely and effective manner to new citizen demands through quality public policies, a solid fiscal base, and increased levels of accountability. A central priority in the post-pandemic stage will be to provide robust public services, especially those necessary to protect people's health and personal integrity.

- 6. Improve regional coordination spaces and integration mechanisms. At a global level, international organizations have shown limited capacity for intervention during the pandemic, leaving the United States and China to take centre stage. Latin America and the Caribbean's political and economic interests are highly sensitive to weakened multilateralism. The increasing fragmentation and polarization of Latin American integration also constitutes a growing threat to its common interests. Collaboration is essential to defending the region's interests and forging multilateral rules. The way out of this crisis is not through isolationist or nationalist responses, but through greater coordination and cooperation at the regional and global level.
- 7. Foster good governance. This can be achieved through a permanent post-pandemic process of institutional political innovation. The goal is to recover the trust of citizens in politics, democracy, democratic institutions and their leaders and representatives, in order to strengthen democratic governance in the 21st century. Bad governance hurts democracy. To boost good governance, it is vital to establish schools of government and public policy in order to train incumbent representatives and members of political parties and civil society groups in the design and evaluation of public policies, project management, and the fundamentals and benefits of democratic governance. Cultivating good democrats is a prerequisite for protecting and improving democracy.
- 8. Inclusive and sustainable economic growth. Once the health crisis has been tackled, governments must focus their attention on economic recovery. However, efforts to rekindle economic growth in the region need to be focused on building back better to ensure that growth is both environmentally sustainable and inclusive of all groups in society. Inclusive growth will require more productive and competitive economies, product diversification, responsible macroeconomic management, progressive tax systems, combating tax evasion and corruption, a more equitable public service provision and social protection for the most vulnerable. The protection of the environment and the use of technology, innovation and research will be crucial to engage in the ongoing smart technology development known as the 'Fourth Industrial Revolution'. The UN 2030 Agenda must underpin all of these efforts.

# Conclusion

Latin America and the Caribbean's democratic journey has not been easy. After the initial euphoria of the third wave of democratization, with Cuba as the only non-democratic regime, in 2019 the region contained 3 additional non-democracies: Bolivia, Nicaragua and Venezuela. The situation is even more daunting if we consider the steady process of democratic erosion that many countries in the region have experienced over the past decade. In other words, the region is running out of the democratic reserves it has built up over 4 decades. While those reserves endured the financial crisis of 2008–2009, they may not be as strong regarding the COVID-19 pandemic. This is partly due to the magnitude of the disruptions that the pandemic has entailed, but also to the gradual degradation of the quality of democracy in Latin America and the Caribbean over the past decade.

Long-overdue political and socio-economic reforms in the region have compounded the health crisis at the centre of the COVID-19 pandemic and the ensuing economic crisis, posing serious challenges to democracy. These include: the postponement of elections; excessive use of police force; use of military force to carry out civil tasks; persistent crime and violence; new dangers for the right to privacy; increases in gender inequality and domestic violence; new risks posed to vulnerable groups; limited access to justice; restrictions on freedom of expression; executive aggrandizement; reduced parliamentary oversight; political polarization and clashes between democratic institutions; new openings for corruption; and a discontented socially mobilized citizenry that shuns traditional forms of political representation.

Citizens and institutions are also fighting back attempts at democratic weakening. Despite the unprecedented levels of disruption produced by the COVID-19 pandemic, it is also possible to identify some silver linings for democracy during the pandemic: the electoral resilience of countries holding elections and the lessons they present for others to follow suit; the acceleration of digitalization and innovation; local cooperation; and the opening up of spaces for dialogue to redefine the terms of social contracts in the region. Likewise, in a region already characterized by processes of judicialization, courts—and especially constitutional courts—have been playing a central role in containing executive aggrandizement, protecting rights and enforcing constitutional checks and balances. In the case of parliaments, while previously overrun by the executives in the initial stages of the pandemic, they are now playing a more active role in scrutinizing governments' COVID-19 strategies and debating economic recovery packages.

Latin America and the Caribbean thus entered a new decade facing monumental challenges. Moreover, the region was already lagging in adapting to wide-scale transformations such as the Fourth Industrial Revolution, climate change and the reconfiguration of globalization due to geopolitical tensions between the United States and China. As a result, Latin America and the Caribbean will take longer than other more developed regions to overcome the health and economic crises that COVID-19 has brought and to re-embark on a path of social stability and economic growth.

To achieve that, however, there are no shortcuts. Going back to the ways of the past is not a possibility. The only option for the region is to advance ambitious reforms to improve its socio-economic and democratic standards, based on equitable, accountable, sustainable and inclusive growth. Naturally, this will require the emergence of numerous proposals about how to better achieve those goals. The debates will not be simply ideological. Voters will also take into consideration policy issues beyond the traditional left–right divide in the region. Democracy defenders across the ideological spectrum must reflect on the present and future challenges for the region to protect and improve democracy. Otherwise, populist or authoritarian alternatives will have the upper hand in a region marked by discontent, unemployment, violent crime and corruption.

Perhaps the most important question to ask is: Has Latin America and the Caribbean learned from the COVID-19 pandemic? This Special Brief implies a mixed response. It is, however, too early to make unreserved predictions and to reach categorical conclusions. But there is also a risk in thinking that the pandemic is just an impasse. This account demonstrates that democracy in the region faced significant challenges before the pandemic. The opening that the current crisis presents—to rethink and transform the region's democratic paradigms and performance—must be seized sooner rather than later.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> International IDEA's GSoD Indices 2019 cover 23 countries in the Latin America and the Caribbean region: Argentina, Barbados, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Cuba, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, Uruguay, and Venezuela.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Dominican Republic, Haiti, Honduras and Peru.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Argentina, Barbados, Chile, Costa Rica, Jamaica, Panama and Uruguay.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The underlying indicators and criteria for the 3 regime types developed by International IDEA (democracies, hybrid regimes and authoritarian regimes) are provided in the Global Monitor of COVID-19's Impact on Democracy and Human Rights: Methodolog y and Codebook (Stockholm: International IDEA, [n.d.])

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The GSoD Indices 2019 classify Nicaragua as a hybrid regime because its Representative Government score in 2019 was 0.38, slightly above the 0.35 threshold to classify as an authoritarian regime. However, if confidence intervals are taken into account, the score would reach below 0.35. Nicaragua was therefore already borderline authoritarian in 2019, according to this measure. The deepening autocratization observed during 2020 in the country is likely to lead to further declines in Nicaragua's democratic performance score, which will be reflected in the GSoD Indices for 2020 (which will be published in 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Note that Bolivia is classified by the GSoD Indices as a hybrid regime in 2019. The October 2020 elections have put Bolivia back on a democratic path and therefore the classification of hybrid regime for Bolivia holds until October 2020. The new GSoD regime classification for Bolivia will however appear in the GSoD Indices 2020, which will only be published in 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The generic term 'states of emergency' will be used throughout the document to refer to the lawful declaration that authorizes the executive branch to use exceptional powers to handle the COVID-19 pandemic. The authors recognize that the name, procedures to enact and content of these declarations vary across the region's legal orders. Further research expects to develop a clearer typology.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> This includes all countries in the region and not just the 23 covered by the GSoD Indices.

<sup>9</sup> Covers Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Dominican Republic, Uruguay and Venezuela.

# Abbreviations

| CAF      | Corporación Andina de Fomento—Bancode Desarrollo de América Latina                   |  |  |
|----------|--|--|--|
| ECLAC    | Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean                              |  |  |
| EOM      | Electoral Observation Mission  |  |  |
| FARC     | Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia) |  |  |
| GSoD     | Global State of Democracy  |  |  |
| IACHR    | Inter-American Commission on Human Rights  |  |  |
| ILO      | International Labour Organization  |  |  |
| IMF      | International Monetary Fund  |  |  |
| LAC      | Latin America and the Caribbean  |  |  |
| LAPOP    | Latin American Public Opinion Project  |  |  |
| LGBTI    | Lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex                                     |  |  |
| MAS      | Movement for Socialism (Movimiento al Socialismo)                                    |  |  |
| OAS      | Organization of American States  |  |  |
| SoE      | State of emergency   |  |  |
| UN Women | United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women               |  |  |

# References

- Abrucio, F. et al., 'Combating COVID-19 under Bolsonaro's federalism: A case of intergovernmental incoordination', *Revista de Administração Pública*, 54(4) 2020, pp. 663–77, <<u>https://doi.org/10.1590/0034-761220200354x</u>>
- Agren, D., 'Mexico murder rate reaches new high as violence rages amid Covid-19 spread', *The Guardian*, 3 April 2020, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/03/mexico-murder-rate-homicide-coronavirus-covid-19">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/03/mexico-murder-rate-homicide-coronavirus-covid-19</a>, accessed 13 September 2020
- Alcántara, M., 'Violencia doméstica contra la mujer aumenta 60% en México durante la pandemia' [Domestic violence against women increases 60% in Mexico during the pandemic], Forbes, 17 July 2020, <<u>https://www.forbes.com.mx/women-violencia-mujer-hogar-aumenta-60-pandemia</u>/>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Alonso, L., 'Argentina under COVID-19: Extreme lockdown, rule by decree and judicial politicization', 27 May 2020, <a href="https://americas.chathamhouse.org/article/argentina-under-covid-19-extreme-lockdown-rule-by-decree-and-judicial-politicization/">https://americas.chathamhouse.org/article/argentina-under-covid-19-extreme-lockdown-rule-by-decree-and-judicial-politicization/</a>, accessed 28 October 2020
- APC (Asociación para el progreso de las comunicaciones), 'Ecuador: Las tecnologías de vigilancia en contexto de pandemia no deben poner en riesgo los derechos humanos' [Ecuador: Surveillance technologies in the context of pandemic should not put human rights at risk], March 2020,<https://www.apc.org/es/node/36096/>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Arellano, J., Cora, L., García, C. and Sucunza, M., *Estado de la Justicia en América Latina bajo el Covid-19. Medidas generales adoptadas y uso de tics en procesos judiciales* [The Estate of Justice in Latin America under Covid-19. General measures adopted and the use of ICTs in judicial procedures], Centro de Estudios de Justicia de las Américas (CEJA), May 2020, <a href="https://biblioteca.cejamericas.org/bitstream/handle/2015/5648/REPORTECEJA\_EstadodelajusticiaenALbajoelCOVID19\_20mayo2020">https://biblioteca.cejamericas.org/bitstream/handle/2015/5648/REPORTECEJA\_EstadodelajusticiaenALbajoelCOVID19\_20mayo2020</a>. pdf?sequence=5&cisAllowed=y>, accessed 14 September 2020</a>
- Arista, L., 'Feminicidios alcanzan en junio la cifra más alta en lo que va de 2020' [Femicides in June reach the highest figure so far in 2020], *Expansión política*, 20 July 2020, <<u>https://politica.expansion.mx/presidencia/2020/07/20/feminicidios-alcanzan-en-junio-la-cifra-mas-alta-en-lo-que-va-de-2020</u>, accessed 4 October 2020

- Associated Press, 'El Salvador prosecutors search prison in pact investigation', AP News, 8 September 2020, <<u>https://apnews.com/article/international-news-latin-america-ee6a00d1d18658a3eb1a40ad9df3e460></u>, accessed 12 November 2020
- Avendaño, M., 'Plan de ajuste fiscal con el FMI se resquebraja ante oposición legislativa ¿Cuáles son las opciones y propuestas?' [Fiscal adjustment plan with the IMF cracks in the face of legislative opposition. What are the options and proposals?], 25 September 2020, <https:// www.elfinancierocr.com/economia-y-politica/plan-de-ajuste-fiscal-con-el-fmi-se-resquebraja/ K5TKGEYU5FG4HEEOEISXD7QIFY/story/>, accessed 16 October 2020
- Bartlett, J., 'Chile's indigenous communities face challenges amid pandemic', 10 July 2020, *The Guardian*, <<u>https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/jul/10/chile-indigenous-communities-coronavirus-pandemic></u>, accessed 26 October 2020
- BBC News, 'Coronavirus: Brazil's Bolsonaro waters down law requiring face masks', 3 July 2020a, <<u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-53287054</u>>, accessed 21 October 2020a
- ---, 'Trinidad and Tobago poll: Governing party claims victory', 11 August 2020b, <<u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-53735408</u>>, accessed 6 October 2020
- —, 'Jubilation as Chile votes to rewrite the Constitution', 26 October 2020c, <<u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-54687090</u>>, accessed 4 November 2020
- BBC News Mundo, 'Coronavirus y protestas en Chile: claves para entender la triple crisis del país en medio de la pandemia' [Coronavirus and protests in Chile: keys to understanding the country's triple crisis amid the pandemic], 22 May 2020a, <<u>https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-52760745</u>>, accessed 15 September 2020
- —, 'Coronavirus en Ecuador: las multitudinarias protestas por las drásticas medidas económicas y recortes de Lenín Moreno' [Coronavirus in Ecuador: the massive protests over the drastic economic measures and cuts of Lenín Moreno], 26 May 2020b, <<u>https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-americalatina-52814371></u>, accessed 15 September 2020
- Berg, R. and Varsori, A., 'COVID-19 is increasing the power of Brazil's criminal groups', LSE Latin America and Caribbean Centre blog, 28 May 2020, <<u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/latamcaribbean/2020/05/28/covid-19-is-increasing-the-power-of-brazils-criminal-groups</u>>, accessed 13 September 2020
- Bolivia, Ministry of Economy and Public Finance, 'Comisión de Planificación de la Cámara de Diputados rechaza el crédito del FMI de \$US 327 millones que debían destinarse a la lucha contra el Covid-19' [Planning Commission of the Chamber of Deputies rejects the IMF loan of USD 327 million that should be allocated to the fight against COVID-19], 16 June 2020, <https://www.economiayfinanzas.gob.bo/comision-de-planificacion-de-la-camara-de-diputados-rechaza-el-credito-del-fmi-de-us-327-millones-que-debian-destinarse-a-la-lucha-contra-el-covid-19.html>, accessed 26 October 2020
- CAF (Corporación Andina de Fomento—Banco de Desarrollo de América Latina), *El Estado de la Digitalización de América Latina Frente a la Pandemia del COVID-19* [The state of digitalization of Latin America in the face of the COVID-19 pandemic], April 2020, Observatorio CAF del Ecosistema Digital, <a href="https://scioteca.caf.com/bitstream/handle/123456789/1540/">https://scioteca.caf.com/bitstream/handle/123456789/1540/</a> El\_estado\_de\_la\_digitalizacion\_de\_America\_Latina\_frente\_a\_la\_pandemia\_del\_COVID-19. pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y>, accessed 6 October 2020
- Caredio, V. and Bartaburu, F., 'Mirá todos los resultados de las elecciones departamentales y municipales de 2020' [See all the results of the 2020 departmental and municipal elections], 9 October 2020, *El Pais*, <a href="https://www.elpais.com.uy/informacion/politica/mira-todos-resultados-elecciones-setiembre-departamentales-municipales-intendencias-municipios-alcaldes-gano.html">https://www.elpais.com.uy/informacion/politica/mira-todos-resultados-elecciones-setiembre-departamentales-municipales-intendencias-municipios-alcaldes-gano.html</a>, accessed 03 November 2020
- Casas-Zamora, K., 'The Besieged Polis: Citizen Insecurity and Democracy in Latin America' (Washington, DC: Organization of American States and Brookings Institution, 2013), <<u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-besieged-polis-citizen-insecurity-in-latin-america/</u>>, accessed 28 October 2020
- CEPAL (Comisión Económica para América Latina), 'Panorama fiscal de América Latina y el Caribe' [Fiscal panorama of Latin America and the Caribbean], 2020, <<u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/</u> handle/11362/45730/5/S2000154\_es.pdf>, accessed 28 October 2020

- Christie, C., Lanza, E. and Camilleri, M., *COVID-19 and Freedom of Expression in the Americas*, Inter-American Dialogue, August 2020, <a href="https://www.thedialogue.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/">https://www.thedialogue.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/</a> Covid-19-and-Freedom-of-Expression-in-the-Americas-EN-Final.pdf>, accessed 16 September 2020
- Civil Rights Defenders, 'Cuba Decree Law 370 will destroy online freedom of expression', 11 May 2020, <a href="https://crd.org/2020/05/11/cuba-decree-law-370-will-destroy-online-freedom-of-expression/">https://crd.org/2020/05/11/cuba-decree-law-370-will-destroy-online-freedom-of-expression/</a>, accessed 28 October 2020
- CLACSO (Consejo Latinoamericano de Ciencias Sociales), 'Medidas por el COVID-19 y pueblos indígenas en América Latina' [Measures to prevent COVID-19 and indigenous peoples in Latin America], [n.d.], <a href="https://www.clacso.org/medidas-por-el-covid-19-y-pueblos-indigenas-en-america-latina">https://www.clacso.org/medidas-por-el-covid-19-y-pueblos-indigenas-en-america-latina</a>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Coletta, R., 'Brazilian state governor suspended during corruption probe', 29 August 2020, Associated Press, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/f37153ec57a2ddc857add22fb0e0a691">https://apnews.com/article/f37153ec57a2ddc857add22fb0e0a691</a>, accessed 14 October 2020
- Contraloría General del Estado de Ecuador [Comptroller General of the State of Ecuador], '3 informes con indicios de responsabilidad penal en contratos del área de salud' [3 reports with indications of criminal responsibility in contracts in the health area], 2 September 2020, <a href="https://www.contraloria.gob.ec/CentralMedios/SalaPrensa/23846">https://www.contraloria.gob.ec/CentralMedios/SalaPrensa/23846</a>>, accessed 15 September 2020
- Córdoba, J., 'Gobierno retira propuesta al FMI y llama al diálogo para equilibrarla' [Government withdraws IMF proposal and calls for dialogue to balance it], 4 October 2020, *La Nación*, < https://www.nacion.com/el-pais/gobierno/gobierno-retira-propuesta-con-fmi-y-llama-al/ WGWFHN6R35GX7HND2AS4FNY6QA/story/>, accessed 16 October 2020
- Corte Constitucional de Colombia [Constitutional Court of Colombia], 'El Congreso de la República debe decider de manera autónoma e independiente la realización de sesiones no presenciales: Corte Constitucional' [The Congress of the Republic must decide autonomously and independently to hold non-face-to-face sessions: Constitutional Court], Boletín 115, 9 July 2020, <<u>https://www.corteconstitucional.gov.co/noticia.php?El-Congreso-de-la-Rep%C3%BAblica-debe-decidir-de-manera-aut%C3%B3noma-e-independiente-la-realizaci%C3%B3n-de-sesiones-no-presenciales:-Corte-Constitucional-8957>, accessed 15 September 2020</u>
- Corte Electoral Comunicación [Electoral Court Communication], 'Elecciones Departamentales y Municipales 2020 - votamos con tranquilidad y confianza', YouTube, 19 September 2020, <<u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sxuseTY6vkc&feature=youtu.be</u>>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Corte Electoral República Oriental del Uruguay [Electoral Court of the Republic of Uruguay], 'Estadísticas', Elecciones Departamentales, 2015, <<u>https://www.corteelectoral.gub.uy/estadisticas/estadisticas/estadisticas/</u> accessed 21 October 2020
- —, Circular No. 10975 'Protocolos sanitarios para los escrutinios departamentales. Consideraciones Generales' [Health protocols for departmental elections. General considerations], 3 August 2020a, <a href="https://www.corteelectoral.gub.uy/pagina-resultados-de-busqueda-corte-electoral/~4553/circular-n-10975">https://www.corteelectoral.gub.uy/pagina-resultados-de-busqueda-corte-electoral/~4553/circular-n-10975</a>>, accessed 6 October 2020
- —, Circular No. 11032 'Protocolo de seguridad sanitaria' [Sanitation security protocol], 1 September 2020b, <a href="https://www.corteelectoral.gub.uy/circular-n-11032">https://www.corteelectoral.gub.uy/circular-n-11032</a>>, accessed 21 October 2020
- ---, 'Resultados de Escrutinio Departamental', [n.d.a], <<u>https://eleccionesdepartamentales2020</u>. corteelectoral.gub.uy/>, accessed 21 October 2020
- —, 'Justificación no voto: Período eleccionario 2019-2020' [Justification for not voting: Election period 2019-2020], [n.d.b], <<u>https://www.corteelectoral.gub.uy/estadisticas/departamentales/elecciones-departamentales-2020-justificacion-no-voto></u>, accessed 21 October 2020
- ---, 'Multas: Elecciones Departamentales y Municipales 2020', [n.d.c], <<u>https://www.corteelectoral.gub.uy/</u>estadisticas/departamentales/elecciones-departamentales-2020-multas>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Deutsche Welle, 'Chile registra segunda jornada de protestas post confinamiento' [Chile registers second day of post-confinement protests], 5 September 2020a, <<u>https://www.dw.com/es/chile-registra-segunda-jornada-de-protestas-post-confinamiento/a-54823301></u>, accessed 15 September 2020

- —, 'Disturbios durante protestas contra violencia policial en varias ciudades de Colombia' [Riots during protests against police violence in several Colombian cities], 10 September 2020b, <<a href="https://www.dw.com/es/disturbios-durante-protestas-contra-violencia-policial-en-varias-ciudades-de-colombia/a-54874572">https://www.dw.com/es/disturbios-durante-protestas-contra-violencia-policial-en-varias-ciudades-de-colombia/a-54874572>, accessed 15 September 2020</a>
- Directorio Legislativo, *The Role of the Legislature in Budget Allocation and Oversight in Times of Covid-19*, 22 June 2020, <a href="https://alertas.directoriolegislativo.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/DL.-The-Role-of-the-Legislatura-in-Budget-allocation..pdf?x32394">https://alertas.directoriolegislativo.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/DL.-The-Role-of-the-Legislatura-in-Budget-allocation..pdf?x32394</a>>, accessed 14 September 2020
- Directorio Legislativo and ParlAmericas, COVID-19: *The Challenge of Adapting and Strengthening the Role of Parliaments. An analysis from an Open Parliament perspective*, April 2020, <https://alertas. directoriolegislativo.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/ENG-COVID19-The-Challenge-of-Parliaments-DL.pdf?x32394>, accessed 14 September 2020
- Doctors Without Borders, 'Mexico: Asylum seekers stranded in Matamoros tent camp face threat of COVID-19', 21 July 2020, <<u>https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/story/mexico-asylum-seekers-stranded-matamoros-tent-camp-face-threat-covid></u>, accessed 5 October 2020
- ECLAC (Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean), *Preliminary Overview of the Economies of Latin America and the Caribbean*, 2019, <a href="https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/">https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/</a> presentation/files/191211\_dde\_ppt\_bp\_2019\_final\_ingles.pdf>, accessed 2 October 2020
- —, 'The COVID-19 pandemic is exacerbating the care crisis in Latin America and the Caribbean', April 2020a, <<u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45352/4/S2000260\_en.pdf</u>>, accessed 14 September 2020
- —, 'ECLAC calls for adopting comprehensive policies for an economic reactivation that guarantees women's rights and gender equality', press release, 12 June 2020b, <<u>https://www.cepal.org/en/</u> pressreleases/eclac-calls-adopting-comprehensive-policies-economic-reactivation-guarantees-womens>, accessed 14 September 2020
- —, 'Enfrentar los efectos cada vez mayores del COVID-19 para una reactivación con igualdad: nuevas proyecciones' [Facing the increasing effects of COVID-19 for a reactivation with equality: new projections], Informe Especial COVID-19 No. 5, 15 July 2020c, <<u>https://repositorio.cepal.org/</u> bitstream/handle/11362/45782/4/S2000471\_es.pdf>, accessed 26 October 2020
- EFE Agencia, 'Decomisan insumos médicos en el Ministerio paraguayo por un caso de corrupción' [Confiscation of medical supplies in the Paraguayan Ministry for a case of corruption], 27 May 2020a, <https://www.efe.com/efe/america/politica/decomisan-insumos-medicos-en-el-ministerio-paraguayopor-un-caso-de-corrupcion/20000035-4256997>, accessed 15 September 2020
- —, 'Comité de la ONU lanza alerta a Perú por situación de indígenas ante COVID-19' [UN Committee launches alert to Peru for the situation of indigenous people before COVID-19], 18 August 2020b, <<u>https://www.efe.com/efe/america/sociedad/comite-de-la-onu-lanza-alerta-a-peru-por-situacionindigenas-ante-covid-19/20000013-4321508</u>>, accessed 4 October 2020
- —, 'Más de 500.000 peruanos en riesgo de quedarse sin pension por proyecto de ley' [More than 500,000 Peruvians at risk of losing their pension due to bill], 22 August 2020c, <<u>https://www.efe.com/efe/america/economia/mas-de-500-000-peruanos-en-riesgo-quedarse-sin-pension-por-proyecto-ley/20000011-4325413</u>>, accessed 26 October 2020
- —, 'Una sensación de corrupción e impunidad consume a Panamá durante la pandemia' [A sense of corruption and impunity consumes Panama during the pandemic], 12 September 2020d, <a href="https://www.efe.com/efe/america/politica/una-sensacion-de-corrupcion-e-impunidad-consume-a-panamadurante-la-pandemia/20000035-4341423">https://www.efe.com/efe/america/politica/una-sensacion-de-corrupcion-e-impunidad-consume-a-panamadurante-la-pandemia/20000035-4341423</a>>, accessed 15 September 2020
- El Comercio, 'Coronavirus en Perú: denuncian casos de corrupción en Huánuco, Junín y Amazonas' [Coronavirus in Peru: corruption cases are reported in Huánuco, Junín and Amazonas], 8 June 2020a, <https://elcomercio.pe/peru/coronavirus-en-peru-corrupcion-en-tiempos-de-pandemia-en-huanucojunin-y-amazonas-nnpp-noticia/?ref=ecr>, accessed 15 September 2020
- —, 'Veto del Ejecutivo a la Ley de Finanzas no logró los votos de apoyo en el Pleno; el texto ahora enfrenta dos escenarios' [Veto of the Executive to the Finance Law did not obtain the votes of support in the Plenary; the text now faces two scenarios], 2 July 2020b, <<u>https://www.elcomercio.com/actualidad/veto-ejecutivo-ley-finanzas-publicas.html</u>>, accessed 21 October 2020

- El Salvador, Government of, 'Asamblea bloquea créditos al Gobierno para atender la pandemia, pero oposición propone leyes sanitarias que requieren de financiamiento' [Assembly blocks government credits to deal with the pandemic, but the opposition proposes health laws that require financing], 1 September 2020, <a href="https://www.presidencia.gob.sv/asamblea-bloquea-creditos-al-gobierno-para-atender-la-pandemia-pero-oposicion-propone-leyes-sanitarias-que-requieren-de-financiamiento/>, accessed 21 October 2020</a>
- El Universo, 'Deuda del gobierno a municipios suma más de \$500 millones; AME llama al presidente Lenín Moreno a dialogar' [Government debt to municipalities estimated more than USD 500 million; AME calls on President Lenín Moreno to dialogue], 11 May 2020, <<u>https://www.eluniverso.com/noticias/2020/05/11/nota/7838082/ame-llama-presidente-lenin-moreno-dialogar-deuda-gobierno></u>, accessed 14 October 2020
- Fajardo, L., 'Coronavirus: Latin American crime gangs adapt to pandemic', BBC News, 21 April 2020, <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-52367898">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-52367898</a>, accessed 13 September 2020
- Fix-Zamudio, H., 'Los estados de excepción y la defensa de la Constitución' [States of exception and the defence of the Constitution], *Boletín Mexicano de Derecho Comparado*, 37/111 (2004), pp. 801–60, <a href="http://www.scielo.org.mx/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S0041-86332004000300002&lng=es&nrm=iso">http://www.scielo.org.mx/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S0041-86332004000300002&lng=es&nrm=iso</a>>, accessed 8 September 2020
- Folha Vitória, 'Compras emergenciais são investigadas em 11 Estados' [Emergency purchases are investigated in 11 states], 11 May 2020, <<u>https://www.folhavitoria.com.br/politica/noticia/05/2020/</u> compras-emergenciais-sao-investigadas-em-11-estados>, accessed 15 September 2020
- Fuentes, C. and Campos, G., 'Sala ordena a Bukele sancionar decreto de reapertura' [Chamber orders Bukele to sanction reopening decree], *La Prensa Grafica*, 20 August 2020, <a href="https://www. laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Sala-ordena-a-bukele-sancionar-decreto-de-reapertura-20200819-0083">https://www. laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Sala-ordena-a-bukele-sancionar-decreto-de-reapertura-20200819-0083</a>. html>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Godoy, M., 'The women of Peru are suffering from a "shadow pandemic", NPR, 10 September 2020, <<u>https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2020/09/10/910737751/the-women-of-peru-are-suffering-from-a-shadow-pandemic?t=1603261641352></u>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Harris, B., and Schipani, A., 'Bolsonaro and the generals: will the military defend Brazil's democracy?', *Financial Times*, 11 August 2020, <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/86f361a0-c78c-4683-8da1-b5e337c98365">https://www.ft.com/content/86f361a0-c78c-4683-8da1-b5e337c98365</a>, accessed 28 October 2020
- Honduras, Government of the Republic of, 'En un 16% incrementan las llamadas por violencia doméstica durante la pandemia' [16% increase in calls for domestic violence during the pandemic], 7 September 2020, <a href="https://presidencia.gob.hn/index.php/sala-de-prensa/8009-en-un-16-incrementan-las-llamadas-por-violencia-domestica-durante-la-pandemia">https://presidencia.gob.hn/index.php/sala-de-prensa/8009-en-un-16-incrementan-las-llamadas-por-violencia-domestica-durante-la-pandemia</a>>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Human Rights Watch, 'Mexico: Free detained migrants amid pandemic', 14 April 2020a, <<u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/14/mexico-free-detained-migrants-amid-pandemic</u>>, accessed 4 April 2020
- —, 'El Salvador: Police abuses in Covid-19 response. Arbitrary detention, hazardous conditions in detention, quarantine', 15 April 2020b, <<u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/15/el-salvador-police-abuses-covid-19-response></u>, accessed 4 October 2020
- —, 'Ecuador: Limit use of force by armed forces. Rules grant overly broad powers to intervene in protests, apply lethal force', 19 June 2020c, <<u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/06/19/ecuador-limit-use-force-armed-forces</u>>, accessed 4 October 2020
- —, 'Colombia: Armed groups' brutal Covid-19 measures. Killings, threats, and social control', 15 July 2020d, <<u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/07/15/colombia-armed-groups-brutal-covid-19-measures</u>, accessed 8 October 2020
- —, 'Colombia: Indigenous kids at risk of malnutrition, death', 13 August 2020e, <<u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/08/13/colombia-indigenous-kids-risk-malnutrition-death</u>>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Huntington, S. P., 'Democracy's Third Wave', *Journal of Democracy*, 2/2 (1991), pp. 12–34, <<u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.1991.0016</u>>

- IACHR (Inter-American Commission on Human Rights), 'IACHR concerned about political crisis and situation of human rights in Bolivia', press release, 11 November 2019, <<u>https://www.oas.org/en/iachr/media\_center/PReleases/2019/290.asp</u>>, accessed 7 October 2020
- Infobae, 'Crece la movilización contra el régimen de Maduro en plena pandemia: se registraron 237 protestas en la última semana en Venezuela', 4 October 2020, <<u>https://www.infobae.com/america/venezuela/2020/10/04/crece-la-movilizacion-contra-el-regimen-de-maduro-en-plena-pandemia-se-registraron-237-protestas-en-la-ultima-semana-en-venezuela/>, accessed 21 October 2020</u>
- International IDEA (Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance), *The Global State of Democracy* 2019. Addressing the Ills, Reviving the Promise (Stockholm: International IDEA, 2019), <a href="https://doi.org/10.31752/idea.2019.31">https://doi.org/10.31752/idea.2019.31</a>
- —, Global Monitor of COVID-19's Impact on Democracy and Human Rights, 2020a, <<u>https://www.idea.int/gsod-indices/#/indices/world-map</u>>, accessed 19 October 2020
- —, The Global State of Democracy Indices, 1975–2019, 2020b, <<u>https://www.idea.int/gsod-indices/#/indices/world-map</u>>, accessed 19 October 2020
- —, 'Global overview of COVID-19: Impact on elections' [multimedia report], 2020c, <<u>https://www.idea.int/news-media/multimedia-reports/global-overview-covid-19-impact-elections</u>>, accessed 20 October 2020
- —, Global Monitor of COVID-19's Impact on Democracy and Human Rights: Methodology and Codebook (Stockholm: International IDEA, [n.d.]), <https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/ COVID19\_Global-Monitor-Methodology-and-Codebook.pdf>, accessed 19 October 2020
- Inter-Parliamentary Union (IPU), Parline database, Global and regional averages of women in national parliaments, 2020, <<u>https://data.ipu.org/women-averages?month=10&year=2020</u>>, accessed 17 November 2020
- Latinobarómetro, *Informe Latinobarómetro 2018* [Latinobarómetro Report 2018] (Santiago de Chile: Latinobarómetro, 2018), <a href="http://www.latinobarometro.org">http://www.latinobarometro.org</a>, accessed 29 July 2019
- Lemaire, S., 'Pompeo calls on Haiti to hold "overdue" legislative elections', VOANews, 16 October 2020, <a href="https://www.voanews.com/americas/pompeo-calls-haiti-hold-overdue-legislative-elections">https://www.voanews.com/americas/pompeo-calls-haiti-hold-overdue-legislative-elections</a>>, accessed 4 November 2020
- López, C., 'Peru reverses its controversial gender-based lockdown, quarantining men and women on different days, after intense backlash', 13 April 2020, <<u>https://www.businessinsider.com/peru-quarantining-men-and-women-different-days-2020-4</u>?r=US&IR=T>, accessed 5 October 2020
- Lopez, O., 'Reported murders, suicides of trans people soar in Brazil', Reuters, 8 September 2020, <a href="https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-LGBTI-murders-trfn/reported-murders-suicides-of-trans-people-soar-in-brazil-idUSKBN25Z310">https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-LGBTI-murders-trfn/reported-murders-suicides-of-trans-people-soar-in-brazil-idUSKBN25Z310</a>>, accessed 5 October 2020
- Menchu S. and Dwyer, M., 'Rápida deportación de niños desde EEUU tensa los refugios guatemaltecos' [Rapid deportation of children from the US strains Guatemalan shelters], Reuters, 6 August 2020, <https://lta.reuters.com/article/inmigracion-guatemala-eeuu-idLTAKCN252292-OUSLT>, accessed 5 October 2020
- Merco Press, 'Major challenge for Uruguay's pandemic contention: 2,3 million electors will be voting for local authorities', 27 September 2020a, <a href="https://en.mercopress.com/2020/09/27/major-challenge-foruruguay-s-pandemic-contention-2-3-million-electors-will-be-voting-for-local-authorities">https://en.mercopress.com/2020/09/27/major-challenge-foruruguay-s-pandemic-contention-2-3-million-electors-will-be-voting-for-local-authorities</a>>, accessed 21 October 2020
- —, 'Municipal election in Uruguay: a woman the next mayor of Montevideo and an estimated 90% voters turnout', 28 September 2020b, <<u>https://en.mercopress.com/2020/09/28/municipal-election-in-uruguay-a-woman-the-next-mayor-of-montevideo-and-an-estimated-90-voters-turnout</u>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Ministerio de la Mujer de Paraguay, 'Impulsan acciones ante aumento de llamadas por violencia' [They promote actions in the face of an increase in calls for violence], [n.d.], <<u>http://www.mujer.gov.py/index.php/noticias/impulsan-acciones-ante-aumento-de-llamadas-por-violencia-contra-las-mujeres</u>, accessed 4 October 2020

- Ministério Público Federal, of Brazil, 'MPF denuncia Wilson Witzel, a esposa e outras dez pessoas por organização criminosa' [MPF denounces Wilson Witzel, his wife and ten others for criminal organization], 14 September 2020, <<u>http://www.mpf.mp.br/pgr/noticias-pgr/mpf-denuncia-wilsonwitzel-a-esposa-e-outras-dez-pessoas-por-organizacao-criminosa></u>, accessed 15 September 2020
- Miranda, B., 'Coronavirus en Bolivia: un escándalo por la compra de respiradores provoca la destitución del ministro de salud' [Coronavirus in Bolivia: a scandal over the purchase of ventilators causes the dismissal of the minister of health], BBC News Mundo, 20 May 2020, <<u>https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-52747870></u>, accessed 15 September 2020
- Mohan, M., 'Coronavirus en Panamá: por qué la pandemia está causando un aumento del acoso a personas trans' [Coronavirus in Panama: why the pandemic is causing an increase in harassment of trans people], BBC News Mundo, 22 May 2020, <<u>https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-52716776</u>>, accessed 5 October 2020
- Monteleone, M., 'Panama took positive step on transgender people's rights', Human Rights Watch, 16 June 2020, <<u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/06/16/panama-took-positive-step-transgender-peoples-</u> rights>, accessed 5 October 2020
- Montes, R., 'Chile vuelve a las protestas en una jornada decisiva para el retiro de fondos de las pensiones' [Chile returns to protests on a decisive day for the withdrawal of pension funds], *El Pais*, 15 July 2020a, <https://elpais.com/internacional/2020-07-15/noche-de-protestas-en-chile-en-una-jornadadecisiva-para-el-retiro-de-fondos-de-las-pensiones.html>, accessed 21 October 2020
- —, 'Chile amenaza con sanciones a los contagiados de covid-19 que voten en el plebiscito constitucional' [Chile threatens sanctions against those infected with COVID-19 who vote in the constitutional plebiscite], *El País*, 19 September 2020b, <<u>https://elpais.com/internacional/2020-09-19/chile-amenza-con-sanciones-a-los-contagiados-de-covid-19-que-voten-en-el-plebiscito-constitucional. html?ssm=TW\_CC>, accessed 14 October 2020</u>
- Muggah, R., 'The pandemic is disrupting organized crime, but not necessarily for the better', *The Dialogue*, 26 June 2020, <<u>https://www.thedialogue.org/analysis/the-pandemic-is-disrupting-organized-crime-but-not-necessarily-for-the-better/></u>, accessed 13 September 2020
- OAS (Organization of American States), 'OAS Electoral Observation Mission recognizes successful Dominican elections in the context of a pandemic', press release E-071/20, 7 July 2020a, <a href="https://www.oas.org/en/media\_center/press\_release.asp?sCodigo=E-071/20">https://www.oas.org/en/media\_center/press\_release.asp?sCodigo=E-071/20</a>, accessed 11 September 2020
- OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development), 'The territorial impact of COVID-19: Managing the crisis across levels of government', 16 June 2020, <a href="https://read.oecd-ilibrary.org/view/?ref=128\_128287-5agkkojaaa&title=The-territorial-impact-of-covid-19-managing-the-crisis-across-levels-of-government">https://read.oecd-ilibrary.org/view/?ref=128\_128287-5agkkojaaa&title=The-territorial-impact-of-covid-19-managing-the-crisis-across-levels-of-government</a>, accessed 16 September 2020
- —, 'Informe preliminar de la Misión de Observación Electoral de la OEA sobre las elecciones generales de Bolivia celebradas el 18 de octubre de 2020' [Preliminary report of the OAS Electoral Observation Mission on the general elections of Bolivia held on 18 October 2020], 21 October 2020b, <<u>http://www.oas.org/documents/spa/press/Informe-preliminar-Bolivia-2020.pdf</u>>, accessed 29 October 2020
- ONPE (Oficina Nacional de Procesos Electorales) of Peru, 'ONPE recuerda que los partidos políticos tienen plazo hasta el 15 de octubre para convocar a Elecciones Internas' [ONPE reminds that political parties have until October 15 to call Internal Elections], 13 October 2020, <a href="https://www.onpe.gob">https://www.onpe.gob</a>. pe/modComunicados/2020/octubre/comunicado-oficial-2.pdf>, accessed 29 October 2020
- Parkin, J., 'Colombia sees seven massacres in two weeks as wave of violence grips country', *The Guardian*, 27 August 2020, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/aug/27/colombia-massacres-violence-farc-civil-war>">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/aug/27/colombia-massacres-violence-farc-civil-war></a>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Phillips, T. and Collyns, D., 'Bolivia election: Evo Morales's leftwing party celebrates stunning comeback', *The Guardian*, 19 October 2020, <<u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/oct/19/bolivia-election-</u> exit-polls-suggest-thumping-win-evo-morales-party-luis-arce>, accessed 4 November 2020
- Privacy Advisor, The, 'Algunas aplicaciones que están siendo utilizadas en América Latina para tratar de controlar la propagación del COVID-19' [Some applications that are being used in Latin America to try to control the spread of COVID-19], International Association of Privacy Professionals, 3 June 2020, <a href="https://iapp.org/news/a/algunas-aplicaciones-que-estan-siendo-utilizadas-en-america-latina-para-tratar-de-controlar-la-propagacion-del-covid-19/">https://iapp.org/news/a/algunas-aplicaciones-que-estan-siendo-utilizadas-en-america-latina-para-tratar-de-controlar-la-propagacion-del-covid-19/</a>, accessed 12 September 2020

- Radics, A. and Rodríguez, A., 'Gobiernos subnacionales y coronavirus: acciones y lecciones aprendidas de la region' [Subnational governments and coronavirus: actions and lessons learned from the region], 17 June 2020, blog of the Fiscal Management Division of the Inter-American Development Bank, <https://blogs.iadb.org/gestion-fiscal/es/gobiernos-subnacionales-y-coronavirus-acciones-y-leccionesaprendidas-de-la-region/>, accessed 18 September 2020
- Ramírez de la Cruz, E. E., Grin, E. J., Sanabria-Pulido, P., Cravacuore, D. and Orellana, A., 'The transaction costs of government responses to the COVID-19 emergency in Latin America', *Public Administration Review*, 80/4 (2020), pp. 683–95, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.13259">https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.13259</a>>

Reporters Without Borders, 'Mexico', [n.d.], <a href="https://rsf.org/en/mexico">https://rsf.org/en/mexico</a>, accessed 21 October 2020

- Rodríguez, O., 'Corte IDH: Panamá debe brindar atención a migrantes' [IDH Court: Panama must provide attention to migrants], 10 July 2020, *La Prensa*, <<u>https://www.prensa.com/impresa/panorama/corte-idh-panama-debe-brindar-atencion-a-migrantes/</u>>, accessed 5 October 2020
- Rodriguez-Morales, A. J. et al., 'COVID-19 in Latin America: The implications of the first confirmed case in Brazil', *Travel Medicine and Infectious Disease*, May–June (2020), 35: 101613, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmaid.2020.101613">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmaid.2020.101613</a>
- RPP, 'Congreso aprobó nuevo procedimiento para la votación en las sesiones virtuales durante la pandemia' [Congress approved new procedure for voting in virtual sessions during the pandemic], 5 September 2020, <a href="https://rpp.pe/politica/congreso/pleno-aprobo-nuevo-procedimiento-para-la-votacion-en-las-sesiones-virtuales-durante-la-pandemia-noticia-1290837?ref=rpp">https://rpp.pe/politica/congreso/pleno-aprobo-nuevo-procedimiento-para-la-votacion-en-lassesiones-virtuales-durante-la-pandemia-noticia-1290837?ref=rpp</a>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Scrollini, F., Baliosian, J., Etcheverry, L. and Monecchi, G., 'Uruguay's COVID-19 contact tracing app reveals the growing importance of data governance frameworks', LSE Latin America and Caribbean Centre blog, 26 August 2020, <<u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/latamcaribbean/2020/08/26/uruguays-covid-19-contact-tracing-app-reveals-the-growing-importance-of-data-governance-frameworks/></u>, accessed 13 September 2020
- Sequeira, A., 'Diputados aprueban en segundo debate proyecto para librar a municipalidades de regla fiscal' [Legislators approve in second debate project to free municipalities from fiscal rule], *La Nación*, 19 May 2020, <<u>https://www.nacion.com/el-pais/politica/diputados-aprueban-en-segundo-debate-proyecto-para/FFTUNURRT5BTZMZ2IAFNYLSB3Y/story/></u>, accessed 28 October 2020
- Serra, L., 'Coronavirus en la Argentina. La oposición denuncia que los "superpoderes" otorgadas a Santiago Cafiero violan la Constitución' [Coronavirus in Argentina. The opposition denounces that the "superpowers" granted to Santiago Cafiero violate the Constitution], *La Nacion*, 12 May 2020, <a href="https://www.lanacion.com.ar/politica/coronavirus-argentina-la-oposicion-alerta-superpoderes-tendranid2364385>, accessed 21 October 2020</a>
- Servicio Electoral de Chile, 'Servel da a conocer Protocolo Sanitario para un Plebiscito Nacional 2020 Más Seguro' [Servel reveals Sanitary Protocol for a Safer 2020 National Plebiscite], 10 September 2020, <<u>https://www.servel.cl/servel-da-a-conocer-protocolo-sanitario-para-un-plebiscito-nacional-2020-mas-seguro/</u>>, accessed 14 October 2020
- SILpy, 'Ficha Técnica del Expediente: Mensaje Del Poder Ejecutivo No. 373, Ministerio De Hacienda' [Dossier Technical File: Message from the Executive Branch No. 373, Ministry of Finance], National Congress, 19 March 2020, <<u>http://silpy.congreso.gov.py/expediente/120257</u>>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Sousa, E., 'Brazil halts police raids in favelas', *Foreign Policy*, 27 July 2020, <https://foreignpolicy. com/2020/07/27/brazil-halts-police-raids-in-favelas/>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Statista, Number of deaths due to the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) in Latin America and the Caribbean, by country, 29 October 2020, <a href="https://www.statista.com/statistics/1103965/latin-america-caribbean-coronavirus-deaths/">https://www.statista.com/statistics/1103965/latin-america-caribbeancoronavirus-deaths/</a>>, accessed 2 November 2020
- Supremo Tribunal Federal, of Brazil, 'STF referenda medidas de enfrentamento da Covid-19 em terras indígenas' [STF endorses measures to combat COVID-19 in indigenous lands], press release, 5 August 2020, <a href="http://portal.stf.jus.br/noticias/verNoticiaDetalhe.asp?idConteudo=448997&cori=1">http://portal.stf.jus.br/noticias/verNoticiaDetalhe.asp?idConteudo=448997&cori=1</a>, accessed 4 October 2020

- Taraciuk, T. and Page, K., 'Varados en la frontera venezolana con la amenaza de Covid-19' [Stranded on the Venezuelan border with the threat of COVID-19], Human Rights Watch, 15 July 2020, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/es/news/2020/07/15/varados-en-la-frontera-venezolana-con-la-amenaza-de-covid-19">https://www.hrw.org/es/news/2020/07/15/varados-en-la-frontera-venezolana-con-la-amenaza-de-covid-19</a>, accessed 5 October 2020
- United Nations, *Policy Brief: The Impact of COVID-19 on Latin America and the Caribbean*, July 2020, <a href="https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg\_policy\_brief\_covid\_lac.pdf">https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg\_policy\_brief\_covid\_lac.pdf</a>, accessed 5 October 2020
- UNODC (United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime), *Global Study on Homicide. Executive Summary* (Vienna: UNODC Research, 2019), <<u>https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/gsh/</u>Booklet1.pdf>, accessed 15 October
- UN Women (United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women), 'Strategies for the Prevention of Violence Against Women in the Context of COVID-19 in Latin America and the Caribbean', Brief v 1.1., 23 April 2020a, <<u>https://www2.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20</u> office%20americas/documentos/publicaciones/2020/05/un%20women%20violence%20 prevention%20brief%20ingles.pdf?la=en&vs=251>, accessed 13 September 2020
- —, 'Domestic Workers in Latin America and the Caribbean during the COVID-19 crisis', Brief v 1.1., 12 June 2020b, <<u>https://www.unwomen.org/-/media/field%20office%20americas/documentos/</u> publicaciones/2020/07/brief%20%20trabajadoras%20del%20hogar%20ingles%201comprimido.pdf>, accessed 13 September 2020
- Uruguay 1050AM, 'Elecciones departamentales: afectados por covid-19 podrán justificarse con certificado médico' [Departmental elections: affected by COVID-19 may be justified with a medical certificate], 1 September 2020, <<u>https://radiouruguay.uy/elecciones-departamentales-afectados-por-covid-19-</u> podran-justificarse-con-certificado-medico/>, accessed 21 October 2020
- Venezuela, National Assembly, 'Por unanimidad: los partidos políticos de la Unidad deciden no participar en el fraude y convocan a un pacto nacional para la salvación de Venezuela' [Unanimously: the political parties of the Unity decide not to participate in the fraud and call for a national pact for the salvation of Venezuela], press release, 2 August 2020a, <<u>https://presidenciave.com/presidencia/porunanimidad-los-partidos-politicos-de-la-unidad-deciden-no-participar-en-el-fraude-y-convocan-a-unpacto-nacional-para-la-salvacion-de-venezuela/>, accessed 14 October 2020</u>
- —, 'AN respalda acuerdo sobre no participar en el fraude electoral y consolidar un pacto unitario para salvar a Venezuela suscrito por los partidos políticos de la Unidad' [AN supports agreement on not participating in electoral fraud and consolidating a unitary pact to save Venezuela signed by the political parties of the Unity],press release, 4 August 2020b, <<u>https://presidenciave.com/parlamento/</u>an-respalda-acuerdo-sobre-no-participar-en-el-fraude-electoral-y-consolidar-un-pacto-unitario-para-salvar-a-venezuela-suscrito-por-los-partidos-politicos-de-la-unidad/>, accessed 14 October 2020
- Vivanco, J., 'Police beat and injure Ecuador's Covid-19 protesters', Human Rights Watch, 25 May 2020, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/25/police-beat-and-injure-ecuadors-covid-19-protesters">https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/25/police-beat-and-injure-ecuadors-covid-19-protesters</a>, accessed 4 October 2020
- Wilson, M., 'The bizarre role of gangs during the coronavirus', *Oxford Political Review*, 19 July 2020, <a href="http://oxfordpoliticalreview.com/2020/07/19/the-bizarre-role-of-gangs-during-the-coronavirus-outbreak/">http://oxfordpoliticalreview.com/2020/07/19/the-bizarre-role-of-gangs-during-the-coronavirus-outbreak/</a>, accessed 13 September 2020
- E. Zechmeister and N. Lupu (eds), *Pulse of Democracy* (Nashville, TN: Latin American Public Opinion Project, 2019), <<u>https://www.vanderbilt.edu/lapop/ab2018/2018-19\_AmericasBarometer\_Regional\_</u> Report\_10.13.19.pdf>, accessed 8 September 2020
- Zovatto, D., 'Tiempos nublados para América Latina' [Cloudy times for Latin America], *Clarín*, 1 January 2020, <<u>https://www.clarin.com/opinion/tiempos-nublados-america-latina\_0\_4tfWnH1p.html</u>>, accessed 14 October 2020
- Zovatto, D. and Bitar, S., 'América Latina: los cambios que se tendrán que impulsar post pandemia' [Latin America: the changes that will have to be implemented after the pandemic], Unpublished draft, 16 October 2020

## Acknowledgements

This *GSoD In Focus* was written by Annika Silva-Leander and Tomas Quesada. The policy consideration section was written by Daniel Zovatto and Sergio Bitar, translated by Tomas Quesada. Inputs were provided by the following reviewers and contributors: Camila Bertranou, Lourdes Gonzales Prieto, Alfonso Ferrufino, Carolina Floru, Katrin Loebel, Ana Maria Lopez-Ayala, Percy Medina, Mical Rodriguez, Maria Santillana, Laura Thornton, Enrique Gimenez Velilla and Marcelo Varela.

## About this series

In 2018, International IDEA launched the new *GSoD In Focus* series. These short updates apply the GSoD Indices data to current issues, providing evidence-based analysis and insights into the contemporary democracy debate. This is a special issue in this series, focused on democracy during the COVID-19 pandemic.



#### **About International IDEA**

Founded in 1995, the International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA) is an intergovernmental organization that supports sustainable democracy worldwide. The Institute is the only intergovernmental organization with a global mandate solely focused on democracy and elections, and is committed to be a global agenda-setter in the democracy-building field. With 32 Member States from all continents, International IDEA supports the development of stronger democratic institutions and processes; and fosters sustainable, effective and legitimate democracy through the provision of comparative knowledge resources, dialogues and partnerships at the global, regional and country levels.

The Global State of Democracy Initiative is headed by the Democracy Assessment and Political Analysis (DAPA) Unit. For queries regarding the GSoD Initiative or the GSoD Indices, please contact the DAPA team and GSoD Helpdesk at GSoD.Indices@idea.int.

International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance Strömsborg, SE–103 34 Stockholm, Sweden Tel: +46 8 698 37 00, info@idea.int, www.idea.int

#### © International IDEA 2020

International IDEA publications are independent of specific national or political interests. Views expressed in this *GSoD In Focus* do not necessarily represent the views of International IDEA, its Board or its Council members. References to the names of countries and regions do not represent the official position of International IDEA with regard to the legal status or policy of the entities mentioned.

Design and layout by Vision Communications based on an original design concept by Phoenix Design.